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The San Bernardino 
County and Victorville po-
litical and legal establish-
ments this week grew both 
self-conscious and secretive 
with regard to the ongoing 
effort to prosecute Victor-
ville City Councilwoman 
Blanca Gomez’s associate, 
Robert Daniel Rodriguez, 
on what were originally six, 
but have now been reduced 
to five, misdemeanor counts 
relating to his public com-
portment. 

At display in the prose-
cution is the degree to which 
governmental officials, a 

cross section of politicians 
as well as elements within 
the sheriff’s department, in 
cooperation with District 
Attorney Jason Anderson, 
are accurately, though nev-
ertheless selectively, pre-
senting a version of events 
to cast Rodriguez in a rather 
unattractive light. By exten-
sion, Gomez is being de-
monized, while prosecutors 
are shielding as best they 
can from the scrutiny of 
both the jury and the public  
actions by one of Gomez’s 
chief political rival’s closest 
associates, that being the 

husband of Gomez’s po-
litical nemesis, Victorville 
Mayor Debra Jones. 

The Rodriguez trial and 
the trial of Gomez which is 
to follow is a classic pitting 
of a group of coordinated, 
sophisticated, enabled, 
powerful and well-heeled 
government insiders against 
two pathetically naive pe-
rennial outsiders, whose 
command of protocol and 
the law is so poor as to be 
virtually nonexistent. Yet, 
the expectation that Rodri-
guez would simply collapse 
under the weight of the pros-

ecutorial authority of the 
state that is being brought to 
bear on him and in doing so 
would set the stage for Go-
mez’s undoing as a political 
entity has not yet been met. 
Aided by a still wet-behind-
the-ears deputy public de-
fender, Rodriguez in car-
rying out his Hail Mary 
defense is angling toward, if 
not acquitting himself of the 
charges lodged against him, 
exposing the double stan-
dard that those who wield 
the gavel of public authority 
employ in maintaining their 
positions of public trust and 

the degree to which the law-
givers in San Bernardino 
County – the county’s larg-
est law enforcement agency 
and the prosecutor’s office – 
are willing to go to ward off 
challenges to the county’s 
dominating class which 
controls the public treasury 
from which those entities’ 
budgetary allowances are 
made. 

Gomez, a political neo-
phyte with an imperfect 
understanding, at best, with 
regard to the function of lo-
cal government, was elected 
to the Victorville 

At least a half dozen of 
San Bernardino County’s 
municipalities this month 
and late last month rotated 
their mayor back to a spot 
on the city council while 
elevating another council 
member to pick up the 
mayor’s gavel and serve as 
the presiding officer over 
their respective city or 
town council at least for the 
next 12 months. 

In 13 of the county’s 24 

cities and incorporated 
towns – the cities of Chino, 
Montclair, Ontario, Up-
land, Rancho Cucamonga, 
Fontana, Rialto, Colton, 
Grand Terrace, San Ber-
nardino, Adelanto, Barstow 
and Needles – the mayor is 
directly elected. In the re-
maining eleven cities and 
towns – Chino Hills, Loma 
Linda, Highland, Redlands, 
Big Bear, Yucaipa, Hespe-
ria, Apple Valley, Yucca 

Valley, Twentynine Palms 
and Victorville – the may-
or is not directly elected, 
and rather that honorific is 
conferred upon a member 
of the city council in pro-
cesses determined by the 
councils in each individual 
case.

On December 14, the 
Apple Valley Town Council 
voted to appoint Kari Leon 
as that 73,661-population  
town’s newest mayor. 

On December 7, Brigit 
Bennington named mayor 
of Hesperia, where 96,393 
people call home. 

The Chino Hills City 
Council on November 23 
designated Ray Marquez 
mayor of Chino Hills, with 
its 85,081  residents, for the 
next year. 

On December 14, the 
Twentynine Palms City 
Council voted Karmolette 
O’Gilvie in as the mayor in 

that city of  25,477  strong 
for the next year. 

Jim Schooler was chosen 
to serve as Yucca Valley 
town mayor, leading that 
community of  21,949 for 
the next 12 months.

 In Yucaipa on Decem-
ber 13, the city council 
chose David Avila to serve 
as mayor of that city and 
its 54,649 residents over 
the coming year. 

After initial confusion, 
there is now greater clarity 
with regard to the bound-
aries of the county’s newly 
created supervisorial dis-
tricts.

Throughout all political 
jurisdictions in the United 
States from the federal 
down to local levels, follow-
ing each decennial census 
reapportionment is conduct-
ed. In addition to the states’ 
addition or subtraction of 
congressional seats in the 
House of Representatives, 

the determination of the size 
of each state’s representation 
in the U.S. Electoral Col-
lege, the geographical lines 
of congressional districts 
and state legislative districts, 
counties and cities also re-
draft the borders of the dis-
tricts or zones for the offices 
of county supervisors and 
municipal council wards 
within cities which utilize 
by-district voting in choos-
ing city council members.

Since 2012, San Ber-
nardino County’s First Dis-

trict has been the largest 
geographical jurisdiction 
as well as its least densely 
populated one overseen by 
a single supervisor, con-
sisting of Hesperia, Adel-
anto, Wrightwood, Amboy, 
Wheaton Springs, Apple 
Valley, West Cajon Valley, 
Argus, Oak Hills, Bagdad, 
Nipton, Baker, Oro Grande, 
Baldy Mesa, Vidal Junc-
tion, Big River, Saltus, Ca-
diz, Searchlight Junction, 
Calico, Pinon Hills, Cima, 
Daggett, Earp, Newberry 

Springs, El Mirage, Spring 
Valley Lake, Essex, Fenner, 
Goffs, Helendale, Hinkley, 
Phelan, Homer, Kelso, Ivan-
pah, Lenwood, Mountain 
Pass, Needles, Randsburg, 
Ludlow, Red Mountain, 
Rice, Kramer Junction, 
Silverlakes, Havasu Lake, 
Summit Valley, Fort Irwin, 
Trona, Victorville, Yermo 
and some other unincorpo-
rated communities which 
do not bear a name.

In the same time frame 
up to the present, the Sec-

ond District included and 
includes north Upland, Ran-
cho Cucamonga, the west-
ernmost two-thirds of Fon-
tana, Devore, Lytle Creek, 
San Antonio Heights, and 
Mt. Baldy as well as Lake 
Arrowhead, Crestline, Lake 
Gregory, Blue Jay, Cedar 
Glen, Valley of Enchant-
ment, Twin Peaks, Cedar-
pines Park and Green Val-
ley Lake.

The Third District en-
compasses the eastern por-
tion of San Ber-

Two months after Up-
land officials were thwarted 
in their effort to issue $120 
million in pension obliga-
tion bonds to defer for an-
other 20 years having to 
come face to face with the 
City of Gracious Living’s 
overwhelming pension 
debt, the council this week 
signed off on another bond 
funding scheme to pass the 
city’s past and current finan-
cial commitments to keep 
its former employees com-
fortable in their golden years 
on to the city’s succeeding 
generations.

The funding mechanism 
the five members of the city 
council unanimously em-
braced involves, according 
to Assistant City Manager/
Finance Director Steven 
Parker, a blending of wa-
ter bonds and general fund 
lease revenue bonds.  

According to Parker, 
what the city is going to do 
consists of the council “au-
thorizing the transfer of $10 
million from the city’s Sec-
tion 115 Pension Trust to 
make an additional discre-
tionary payment to the Cali-
fornia Public Employees’ 
Retirement System” and 
“authorizing an additional 
discretionary payment from 
the city’s enterprise funds to 
pay off their current share 
of the city’s unfunded actu-
arial liability.”

The city’s enterprise 
funds extend to the money 
generated by the city’s pro-
vision of services to resi-
dents and businesses, such 
as the money the city takes 
in with the water depart-
ment’s provision of water to 
households and businesses.

The strategy further 
consists of, according to 
Parker “approving a revised 
pension funding policy,” 
together with “a revised in-
vestment policy.” 

Local Congressman Pete 
Aguilar in recent days has 
loomed into national atten-
tion as members of his party 
have been pressing what 
they believe is an advantage 
in establishing that former 
President Donald Trump 
was directly involved in the 
effort to subvert democracy 
early this year by obstruct-
ing the certification of the 
November 2020 election of-
his successor, Joseph Biden.

Aguilar, a Democrat 
from Redlands, is a member 
of the House select commit-
tee investigating the January 

6 insurrection. It was in the 
midst of the rioting that took 
place at the nation’s capi-
tal that day that the Senate, 
presided over by President 
Trump’s running mate, 
Mike Spence, was verify-
ing the presidential election 
outcome, which according 
to official tallies, Biden had 
won in the Electoral College 
306 to 232. It is alleged that 
President Trump, in league 
with other conspirators, 
sought to have Spence use 
his position as the Senate’s 
presiding officer to throw 
out votes in critical states 

where President Trump had 
narrowly edged Biden, such 
that Trump would be de-
clared the winner. 

During a hearing that 
was widely broadcast on 
multiple media outlets, 
Aguilar was seen and heard 
saying, “On January 3, Mr. 
Meadows was exchang-
ing text messages with a 
lawmakers about the pres-
sure campaign to get state 
legislatures to overturn the 
results of the election. In one 
text message to a lawmaker, 
Mr. Meadows wrote he – he 
presumably being President 

Trump - ‘He thinks the leg-
islatures have the power but 
the VP has power to[o].’ 
Power to do what? We could 
guess the power to overturn 
the election results. The 
power to reject the will of 
the voters. And days later, a 
violent mob tried to get Vice 
President Pence to do just 
that. We’d like to ask Mr. 
Meadows about that.”

Meadows is ducking a  
subpeona to testify before 
the committee.

The Sentinel requested 
Aguilar identify the mem-
ber of Congress he refer-

enced as exchanging text 
messages with Meadows. 
Aguilar declined. The Sen-
tinel has identified that law-
maker as Congressman Jim 
Jordan of Ohio. 

Aguilar’s statements 
were hailed by Democrats 
and those who have a low 
opinion of Donald Trump. 
Meanwhile, Republicans 
have lodged an ethics com-
plaint against Aguilar and 
another Democrat on the 
committee,  Adam Schiff, 
based on assertions that the 
text messages Aguilar quot-
ed from had been altered. 
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City Council in 2016. A 
Democrat and social activ-
ist convinced that Hispanics 
have been historically op-
pressed by the white popu-
lation in California and else-
where in the United States, 
she was intent on crusad-
ing for the enablement and 
ascendancy of Latinos and 
Latinas at each turn. With a 
chip on her shoulder that is 
an outgrowth of her belief 
that the Anglos are invet-
erately intent on exploiting 
Hispanics at every oppor-
tunity, she routinely takes 
recourse in accusing those 
taking issue with her efforts 
and approach of having rac-
ist motivation. Complicat-
ing the situation in general is 
that the position to which she 
was elected – the Victorville 
City Council – is a panel of 
relatively modest authority 
in comparison to her grand 
political objectives, one that 
is dedicated to overseeing 
municipal government in 
Victorville, with its most 
notable reach being the ulti-
mate authority on local land 
use decision and having last 
say with regard to the city’s 
budget. Gomez’s focus was 
elsewhere, as she was intent 
on promoting the interests 
of Hispanics, and crusad-
ing against the injustices 
– within the legal system, 
economically and at large  
– she was convinced were 
being perpetrated against 
disadvantaged minorities by 
the white establishment. 

Victorville was a poor 
venue for such a crusade. 
Together with the City of 
Colton, Victorville stood as 
one of two of the counties 
24 municipalities histori-
cally – at least going back 
over the previous 45 years 
– in which not only had the 
sleeping Hispanic political 
giant awakened but where 
the community at large had 
embraced and enabled its 
Latino element to be assimi-
lated into the governmental 
and larger social structure. 
In 1976, when Victorville 
had formed what was for 
all intents and purposes its 
first modern professional 
fire department, shedding 
the essentially volunteer fire 
department that had come 
into being first in 1926 and 
which was assimilated by 
the city upon its 1962 in-
corporation, it had turned 
to Rudolfo Cabriales, a one-
time border patrol agent 
with the Immigration and 
Naturalization Service who 

had transitioned to a career 
as a firefighter in his home-
town of Calexico before ris-
ing to become the fire chief 
of Coachella in Riverside 
County. Victorville officials 
convinced Cabriales to relo-
cate to Victorville and be-
come the city’s first bonafide 
fire chief. In the 24 years 
before Gomez was elected, 
Victorville had elected to 
its city council, which was 
during that nearly quarter 
of a century the most stable 
of city/town councils in the 
county with least amount 
of council member turn-
over, five Hispanic mem-
bers  - Felix Diaz, Angela 
Valles, Gloria Garcia, Eric 
Negrete and Cabriales after 
he had retired as fire chief. 
Two years after Gomez 
was elected, the city elected 
another Hispanic council 
member, Rita Ramirez. 
And two years later, when 
Gomez was reelected, an-
other Latina, Elizabeth 
Becerra, was elected to the 
council. Neither Gomez nor 
anyone else could credibly 
assert that Hispanics in Vic-
torville had been politically 
disenfranchised. What was 
more, those Latinos and La-
tinas who had made it onto 
the council, or a majority of 
them, were members of the 
city’s dominant Republi-
can political establishment. 
Every bit as much as their 
white counterparts, Cabria-
les, Valles, Garcia, Negrete 
and Becerra were not just 
members or even members 
in good standing of the Vic-
torville’s GOP vanguard 
but leaders within that es-
tablishment. Theirs was 
an approach that called for 
policies that limited govern-
ment interference with, and 
allowed expansion of, the 
private sector as means of 
enhancing the community’s 
economic development to 
provide entrepreneurial and 
employment opportunities 
across the board, enabling 
business owners and their 
employees to prosper. This 
clashed with the Democrat-
ic approach, which entailed 
substantial governmental 
regulation of businesses, 
higher taxation and what 
most Republicans consid-
ered to be a too-expensive 
and cumbersome social 
welfare system that placed 
burdens on small businesses 
that greatly increased their 
chances of failure. 

Nearly from the outset of 
her tenure in office, Gomez 
clashed with all of her fellow 
and sister officeholders.  The 
situation was exacerbated 
by Gomez’s oftentimes an-
tagonistic and contentious 
style often involving pro-
vocative acts, as when she 
draped herself in a Mexican 

flag during a council meet-
ing. Even more than this put 
her at odds with the Anglo 
members of the council, it 
really rubbed the Hispanic 
Republican members of the 
city council the wrong way. 
Gloria Garcia, who was 
mayor throughout Gomez’s 
entire first term on the coun-
cil, and former Councilman 
Eric Negrete, who was on 
the council for the first two 
years Gomez was a council 
member, along with  cur-
rent Councilwoman Eliza-
beth Becerra all consider 
Gomez’s tactics embarrass-
ing and counterproductive, 
holding her in particular 
contempt. 

Garcia as mayor had 
continual confrontations 
and showdowns with Go-
mez, whose lack of knowl-
edge and respect for parlia-
mentary protocol formed 
the basis of multiple heated 
exchanges with the mayor, 
and occasions where Garcia 
called upon deputies with 
the sheriff’s department, 
who served in the capacity 
of sergeants-at-arms during 
council meetings, to forcibly 
remove Gomez from the 
council dais and the meet-
ing chamber.

 In 2020, with 22 candi-
dates vying for three posi-
tions on the council up for 
election/reelection, Garcia 
failed to gain reelection, 
while the voters retained 
Gomez. Thereafter, the 
council in choosing from 
among its ranks a new 
mayor, bypassed Gomez, 
despite the considerations 
that at that point she was the 
longest serving member of 
the council and that tenure 
on the council was tradition-
ally a criterion in conferring 
the honorific of mayor on 
one of the council members. 
The mayor’s gavel was in-
stead presented to Debra 
Jones, who was elected to 
the council in 2018, two 
years after Gomez’s maiden 
election. Like Garcia before 
her, Jones as mayor has had 
a testy relationship with Go-
mez. 

Elected to the Victor-
ville City Council along 
with Jones in 2018 was 
Rita Ramirez. Ramirez is a 
Democrat. On some issues, 
Ramirez was in consonance 
with Gomez, and Ramirez’s 
presence on the council to 
a degree reduced Gomez’s 
isolation. In the 2020 elec-
tion, the voters returned Go-
mez to office, while turning 
Garcia out. Also elected in 
2020 were Leslie Irving, 
a Democrat, and Becerra, 
a Republican. For the first 
time in more than a gen-
eration, the Democrats, in 
December 2020 after the 
new members of the council 

were sworn in, were in as-
cendancy on the Victorville 
City Council. That circum-
stance proved short-lived, as 
Ramirez, who had injured 
her foot in a December 
2019 fall in which internal 
bruising occurred but ini-
tially went undetected, was 
forced to undergo a series of 
foot and then lower leg am-
putations in early 2020 and 
had thereafter been brought 
by her grown son to the 
family’s vacation home in 
Twentynine Palms to recov-
er. Based upon Ramirez’s 
failure to attend an extended 
number of council meet-
ings, she was voted off the 
council in March of this 
year, on a 3-to-2 vote, with 
Jones, Becerra and Irving 
prevailing and Ramirez 
and Gomez dissenting. 
Since that time, the council 
has remained at four-fifths 
strength, as Republicans 
Jones and Becerra are not 
willing to accept any Dem-
ocrat Irving and Gomez 
would support and Irving 
and Gomez are unwilling 
to put into office any Re-
publican whom Jones and 
Becerra might support.

Despite the low regard 
Gomez is held in by her 
council colleagues, her mes-
sage has nevertheless reso-
nated with a cross section 
of the community, which 
redounded to her 2020 re-
election to the council.

At present, 27,489 or 
44.2 percent of Victorville’s 
62,226 voters are regis-
tered as Democrats, while 
14,620 or 23.5 percent are 
registered Republican and 
13,779 or 22.1 percent ex-
press no party affiliation. 
The remaining 10.2 percent 
of the city’s voters identify 
as members of the Peace & 
Freedom, American Inde-
pendent, Green, Libertarian 
or other more obscure politi-
cal parties. Despite the sub-
stantial voter registration ad-
vantage the Democrats have 
over them, Republicans in 
Victorville, as elsewhere in 
the county, have continued 
to remain politically viable 
and ascendant by outhus-
tling the Democrats, bet-
ter and more sophisticated 
party and campaign organi-
zation, superior fundraising 
efforts and more aggressive 
campaigning during elec-
tion season, stronger ap-
peals to independent voters 
and concentrated efforts to 
drive Republican voters to 
the polls or to vote by mail, 
such that Republican voter 
turnout is roughly twice that 
of Democrats or better. In 
the face of all of this, Gomez 
has nevertheless found a 
niche in Victorville, and she 
has a coterie of supporters 
who can be counted upon 

to turn out at public events 
and meetings, closing ranks 
with her and fending off the 
occasional attacks vectored 
at her from her opponents or 
those who have taken um-
brage at the way she con-
ducts herself.

Among those is Rodri-
guez, who had become, by 
early this year, a mainstay at 
city council meetings.

As events fell out, the 
manner in which Gomez 
and Rodriguez, as one of 
her primary political sup-
porters, conduct themselves 
presented Gomez’s oppo-
nents an opportunity to take 
her down a peg or two. 

On June 2, on the prem-
ises of the Panera Bread 
bakery-café at 11838 Ama-
rgosa Road in Victorville 
while both Gomez and Ro-
driguez were having lunch 
there, Rodriguez, somewhat 
ill-advisedly, began vap-
ing. Things grew confron-
tational when an employee 
asked him to step out of the 
café because neither smok-
ing nor vaping is allowed 
indoors at commercial es-
tablishments in Victorville. 
Sheriff’s deputies soon ar-
rived, and amidst Gomez 
making a patented claim of 
racism while using her cell 
phone to videotape the inci-
dent and Rodriguez declin-
ing to identify himself to the 
responding officers, both 
Gomez and Rodriquez were 
detained by the deputies, 
Rodriquez for “trespassing” 
by having vaped and Go-
mez for “assault,” by hav-
ing videotaped the Panera 
Bread employees.

The sheriff’s depart-
ment provides contract law 
enforcement services to the 
City of Victorville as its de 
facto police department. 
Gomez phoned Victorville 
Sheriff’s Station Captain 
John Wickum, to complain 
about the treatment she and 
Rodriguez had been sub-
jected to. Both Gomez and 
Rodriguez, who had been 
handcuffed and placed into 
a sheriff’s vehicle until he 

was released upon depu-
ties succeeding in identify-
ing him, were cited but not 
taken into custody. 

On July 6, during the 
Victorville City Council 
meeting, a fracas broke out 
when city officials became 
warily regardful of Rodri-
guez, and Mayor Debra 
Jones called for the San 
Bernardino County Sher-
iff’s deputies who were on 
standby to maintain order at 
the council meeting to take 
action, to which Rodriguez 
reacted vocally and loudly. 
As a consequence, he was 
forcefully removed from 
the council chambers by the 
deputies on the scene.

On July 20, while she 
was presiding over that 
evening’s council meeting, 
Mayor Jones objected to 
Rodriguez, who was wear-
ing a hat and what appeared 
to be a ski mask while sit-
ting near Jones’ husband 
in the gallery within the 
council chamber, using a 
device to video-record the 
meeting. The circumstance 
was complicated by the 
consideration that Jones’ 
husband was also, apparent-
ly, recording the meeting, 
which was remarked upon 
by City Attorney Andre de 
Bortnowsky. Gomez, sitting 
at her position on the coun-
cil dais to Jones’ right with 
Councilwoman Irving be-
tween them, was also using 
a camera to video-record. 
Mayor Jones vectored sher-
iff’s deputies to Rodriguez, 
after which a confronta-
tion between deputies and 
Rodriguez ensued, with 
Gomez making verbal note 
that Mr. Jones was not be-
ing dealt with by deputies in 
the way in which Rodriguez 
was, and that she had herself 
video-recorded that discrep-
ancy. When Gomez left her 
place at the council dais to 
move into the gallery, an al-
tercation with deputies took 
place, and both she and Ro-
driguez were arrested.
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County’s 1st, 2nd, 
3rd & 5th Districts 
Making Substantial 
Boundary Shifts 
Operation  from front 
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nardino, Grand Terrace, 
Loma Linda, Highland, 
Redlands, Yucaipa, Big 
Bear Lake, Angeles Oaks, 
Yucca Valley, Twentynine 
Palms and Barstow.

The Fourth District ex-
tends to Chino Hills, Chino, 
Ontario, Montclair and the 
southern portion of Upland, 
as well as Guasti, Los Ser-
ranos, Carbon Canyon, Tres 
Hermanos Ranch, Prado 
and Frontera.

The Fifth District, the 
county’s smallest geograph-
ically and most densely pop-
ulated, consists of Colton, 
east Fontana, Rialto, San 
Bernardino, Bloomington, 
El Rancho Verde, Glen 
Helen, Arrowhead Farms, 
Muscoy, Little Third and 
Rosena Ranch.

 Though the county’s 
governmental structure 
made a public show of in-
volving the public in the ef-
fort to draft a district map, 
holding 18 public meetings 
at various places around the 
county to allow a geograph-
ically diverse participation 
in hashing out the new dis-
tricts, in the end the multiple 
districting and mapping 
proposals put forth by a 
number of county residents 
were given short shrift and 
the options for redistricting 
taken most seriously by the 
board of supervisors were 
three generated in-house 
by the county with the as-
sistance of a county consul-
tant, Northern California-
based Redistricting Insights. 
Indeed, one of those three 
was never in the running 
either, as a clear majority of 
the county board of supervi-
sors by the end of October 
was gravitating toward ac-
cepting the map ultimately 
chosen, one known as Map 
2 Version 2, while entertain-
ing the concept of going 
with Map 3, which essen-
tially was a replication of the 
currently existing districts 
with some relatively small 
changes. 

The board of supervisors 
essentially did not allow it-
self to get bogged down in 
considering the minutiae 
of the various map submis-
sions and then comparing 
and contrasting them to ar-
rive at an in-depth conclu-
sion as to their relative mer-
its because doing so would 
have been so intensive of 
an effort that it would have 
made it unlikely that the 
board of supervisors could 

conclude the process by 
December 15. If the board 
did not adopt a specific map 
by that date, then the draw-
ing of the maps would have 
fallen under the purview of 
the San Bernardino County 
Superior Court. 

In addition, the setting 
of the map would necessar-
ily involve the county sur-
veyor’s office, and for that 
department to complete its 
work, roughly ten days of 
knowing the precise bound-
aries set by the board was 
needed. Thus, the action 
taken this week, based on 
a decision made last week, 
on December 7, was foreor-
dained, such that there was 
no prospect that the board 
would vote any other way 
than it did.  

The First District yet en-
compasses Hesperia, Apple 
Valley, Victorville, Adelan-
to, Wrightwood, Oak Hills, 
Four Corners, Helendale, 
Silverlakes, Oro Grande, 
Baker, Trona, Kelso and 
Zzyxx, the northernmost 
portion of the county and 
much of the county lying 
north of Highway 40 with 
the exception of Barstow 
and a few relatively small 
desert communities. 

North Upland, Rancho 
Cucamonga, all of Fontana, 
San Antonio Heights, Lytle 
Creek and Mount Baldy are 
located within the new Sec-
ond District.

Grand Terrace, east San 
Bernardino, Redlands, Yu-
caipa, Yucca Valley, Twen-
tynine Palms, Needles, 
Barstow, Devore, Lenwood, 
Amboy, Daggett, Yermo, 
Ludlow, Cadiz, Danby, 
Essex, Fenner, Harvard, 
Newberry Springs,  Loma 
Linda, Big Bear Lake, Lu-
cerne Valley, Johnson Val-
ley, Cedarpines Park, Lake 
Gregory, Crestline, Lake 
Arrowhead, Blue Jay, Twin 
Peaks, Valley of Enchant-
ment, Cedar Glen, Arrow-
bear, Angeles Oaks and 
Forest Falls are in the new 
Third District.

Chino Hills, Chino, 
Montclair, Ontario and 
lower Upland fall within 
the new Fourth District, as 
do Guasti, Prado, Frontera, 
Carbon Canyon and Tres 
Hermanos Ranch.  

Rialto, Colton, a major 
portion of San Bernardino, 
Bloomington, El Rancho 
Verde, Arrowhead Farms, 
Muscoy, Little Third and 
Rosena Ranch remain in the 
new Fifth District.

Goffs, which covers an 
extensive geographical area, 
falls in both the First and 
Third districts.

Geographically speak-
ing, the First District has 
historically been the coun-

ty’s largest district, encom-
passing all, or virtually 
all of the county’s Mojave 
Desert expanse. It remains 
the county’s largest district 
land-wise, but just barely. 
The redistricting effectuated 
in 2012 cut the Third Dis-
trict in on a goodly portion 
of the desert. With the re-
districting going into effect 
next year, the Third District 
will now claim roughly 40 
percent of the county’s des-
ert. The Fifth District will 
remain the county’s smallest 
district geographically. 

For the last ten years, the 
First District encompassed 
15,753 of the county’s total 
20,105 square miles, ac-
counting for 78.3 percent 
of the county’s total land. 
Next year it will be reduced 
to 10,063 square miles, just 
a tad over half – roughly 
50.05 percent – of the coun-
ty’s land mass. 

The Third District,  pres-
ently the county’s second 
largest district in size at 
3,807 square miles, current-
ly composes 18.93 percent 
of the county’s territory. It 
will more than double in 
size and actually go a good 
way toward tripling its ex-
panse, growing to 9,640 
square miles. Thus, the 
Third District will account 
for near 47.95 percent of the 
county’s real estate, includ-
ing urban areas, mountains 
and desert.

The Second District, 
which for ten years has been 
by a comfortable margin 
the third-largest district 
at 333 square miles, was 
given a sizable trimming 
to fit within next year’s dis-
trict map, losing its claim to 
the expanse on the eastern 
side of the San Bernardino 
Mountains. It now stands at 
174 square miles. 

The Fourth District, 
presently at 139 square 
miles, remains as the fourth 
largest or second smallest 
district after picking up two 
square miles, such that it 
now extends to 141 square 
miles.      

The Fifth District, at this 
time the smallest of the five 
districts at 121 square miles, 
will pick up 13 square miles 
when the new map goes 
into effect, but yet remains 
the most compact of the five 
county supervisorial juris-
dictions at 134 square miles. 

Ideally, the goal has al-
ways been that the districts 
each account for one -fifth, 
20 percent, of the county’s 
population, a target that is 
very difficult to achieve. 

In 2012, the population 
in the First District stood 
at 391,385; the Second Dis-
trict was home to 418,604 
people; the Third District 

accounted for 406,395; the 
Fourth District had 411,309 
inhabitants; and the 407,480 
resided in the Fifth District. 

Next year, the redrawn 
First District will have 
roughly 430,041 dwelling 
within its confines; the Sec-
ond District will number 
some 441,285 constituents; 
the Third District will boast 
431,037 residents; 440,910 
will call the Fourth District 
home; and the Fifth District 
will be 436,879 strong. 

According to the coun-
ty’s redistricting consultant, 
Matt Rexroad, the popula-
tion deviation among the 
various districts is 2.6 per-
cent, which falls under the 
maximum 5 percent which 
the office of county coun-
sel, the county’s stable of 
in-house lawyers, said was 
the maximum deviation 
it was believed the county 
could justify in court if the 
map were to be legally chal-
lenged.  

While the current board 
members – First District Su-
pervisor Paul Cook, Second 
District Supervisor Janice 
Rutherford, Third District 
Supervisor Dawn Rowe, 
Fourth District Supervisor 
Curt Hagman and Fifth Dis-
trict Supervisor Joe Baca Jr. 
– will continue to represent 
the districts to which they 
were most recently elected 
for the time being, the new 
districts will be in effect for 
the June 2022 supervisorial 
elections, when the Second 
and Fourth District super-
visorial positions are to be 
contested. It has yet to be de-
termined when the existing 
supervisors will officially 
become the representatives 
of the new districts corre-
sponding to their current 
numerical supervisorial 
designation.

The map was approved 
with the support of super-
visors Cook, Rowe, Hag-
man and Baca and over 
the objection of Supervisor 
Rutherford. Rutherford said 
she had to “respectfully 
disagree” with the senti-
ment expressed by her col-
leagues, in particular Cook, 
as well as with Fontana 
Mayor Acquanetta Warren 
and Fontana Councilman 
Pete Garcia, who had called 
for ensuring that the new 
district map kept cities – in 
particular Fontana – in the 
same district rather than 
splitting them between two 
districts. 

At the November 16 
board of supervisors meet-
ing, Rutherford said, “When 
you are talking about a city 
having power and control 
and being united, that’s why 
you have city boundaries. 
But our job up here – the 

five of us – is to represent 
unincorporated popula-
tions because for the most 
part the decisions we make 
on this board don’t affect 
residents of your city. We 
govern the county services 
that serve everybody in the 
county, but we don’t make 
the decisions about your 
city laws. We, the county, 
is not what makes Fontana 
a unique and distinct com-
munity from any other. You 
do that in the city. You make 
it distinct.  Our job as a su-
pervisor – and I came off the 
Fontana Council, so I know 
what it is to represent Fon-
tana as a city and now at the 
county level. My concerns 
about the maps are to make 
sure the unincorporated 
residents of San Bernardino 
County have good voices on 
this board regardless of who 
the five people sitting here 
are, that the maps are drawn 
such that there is a signifi-
cant enough unincorporated 
population in each district 
to make sure that unincor-
porated residents have their 
needs served up here. I be-
lieve that is accomplished 
in Map 3 much more than 
in Map 2. My concerns are 
not only about the Fontana 
issue but even more so for 
the Rim of the World com-
munities.”

The Rim of the World 
communities Rutherford 
referenced consists of  Ce-
darpines Park, Lake Greg-
ory, Crestline, Lake Arrow-
head, Blue Jay, Twin Peaks, 
Valley of Enchantment and 
Cedar Glen.

“Rim of the World [is] 
not incorporated, but is a 
distinct community of in-
terest,” Rutherford said. “It 
is a distinct community of 
interest from Big Bear – the 
Big Bear area, which has in-
corporated and unincorpo-
rated – but they have distinct 
needs, as well. And I think 
people who live in the Rim 
who came out ten years 
ago and said they wanted 
to be in one district as the 
mountains, have come to 
understand the value of hav-
ing two members on this 
board who represent rural 
mountain communities. I 
think there is a value to that. 
I would encourage my Fon-
tana friends to also consider 
how much much more valu-

able it is to a community to 
have not only two votes on 
this board but two votes on 
SBCTA [the San Bernardi-
no County Transportation 
Agency] and two votes on 
OmniTrans [the regional 
rapid transit agency] and 
two built-in friends of Fon-
tana wherever you go. You 
get that in Map 3. You don’t 
get that in Map 2. Having 
been in both positions and 
having lived under a differ-
ent version of these districts 
and lived under what ‘s ba-
sically Version 3 today, I 
think Version 3 gives the 
best voice to our rural and 
unincorporated residents.”

Supervisor Rowe, 
whose Third District is 
to subsume the Rim of 
the World communities 
from Rutherford’s Sec-
ond District, at the No-
vember 16 meeting of-
fered what she said was a 
“volley” to Rutherford’s 
statement. 

“In our redistricting 
commission meetings 
– all 16 that took place  
– we heard from our 
mountain residents that 
they wanted to be one, 
so based on that public 
testimony for this – and 
we did go through the 
redistricting process – if 
we were going to adopt 
Map 3, I’m not sure 
why we wouldn't have 
just adopted Map 3 out-
right and why we went 
through the redistricting 
process to have the out-
side influence of not only 
the commissioners but 
our public.  So, they did 
provide the two maps. 
The third map was add-
ed late, so I can make an 
argument for both sides, 
but our general public 
at those meetings came 
out and said they wanted 
one voice for the moun-
tain. So, with that spirit 
in mind that, it would be 
Map 2.”

At both the Decem-
ber 7 and December 14 
meetings, while Ruth-
erford cast a vote in op-
position to the adoption 
of Map 2 Version 2, she 
remained silent and did 
not give discourse to the 
grounds for her opposi-
tion. 

Property or Estate Caretaker 

Reliable
Bonded 

Call (951) 567 1936 
Ask for Adam 
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T.S. No. 19-21058-SP-CA 
Title No. 191149382-CA-VOI A.P.N. 
0218-891-66-0-000 NOTICE OF 
TRUSTEE’S SALE. YOU ARE IN 
DEFAULT UNDER A DEED OF 
TRUST DATED 12/19/2006. UN-
LESS YOU TAKE ACTION TO 
PROTECT YOUR PROPERTY, 
IT MAY BE SOLD AT A PUB-
LIC SALE. IF YOU NEED AN 
EXPLANATION OF THE NA-
TURE OF THE PROCEEDING 
AGAINST YOU, YOU SHOULD 
CONTACT A LAWYER. A pub-
lic auction sale to the highest bidder 
for cash, (cashier’s check(s) must be 
made payable to National Default 
Servicing Corporation), drawn on a 
state or national bank, a check drawn 
by a state or federal credit union, or 
a check drawn by a state or federal 
savings and loan association, savings 
association, or savings bank speci-
fied in Section 5102 of the Financial 
Code and authorized to do business 
in this state; will be held by the duly 
appointed trustee as shown below, of 
all right, title, and interest conveyed 
to and now held by the trustee in the 
hereinafter described property under 
and pursuant to a Deed of Trust de-
scribed below. The sale will be made 
in an “as is” condition, but without 
covenant or warranty, expressed or 
implied, regarding title, possession, 
or encumbrances, to pay the re-
maining principal sum of the note(s) 
secured by the Deed of Trust, with 
interest and late charges thereon, as 
provided in the note(s), advances, 
under the terms of the Deed of Trust, 
interest thereon, fees, charges and 
expenses of the Trustee for the to-
tal amount (at the time of the initial 
publication of the Notice of Sale) 
reasonably estimated to be set forth 
below. The amount may be greater 
on the day of sale. Trustor: Sergio 
Reyna, a married man as his sole and 
separate property Duly Appointed 
Trustee: National Default Servicing 
Corporation Recorded 01/02/2007 
as Instrument No. 2007-0001112 (or 
Book, Page) of the Official Records 
of San Bernardino County, CA. 
Date of Sale: 01/10/2022 at 12:00 
PM Place of Sale: At the North Ar-
rowhead Avenue entrance to the 
County Courthouse, 351 North Ar-
rowhead Avenue, San Bernardino, 
CA 92401 Estimated amount of 
unpaid balance and other charges: 
$549,341.62 Street Address or other 
common designation of real prop-
erty: 3034 Rocky Lane Ontario, CA 
91761 A.P.N.: 0218-891-66-0-000 
The undersigned Trustee disclaims 
any liability for any incorrectness of 
the street address or other common 
designation, if any, shown above. If 
no street address or other common 
designation is shown, directions 
to the location of the property may 
be obtained by sending a written 
request to the beneficiary within 10 
days of the date of first publication 
of this Notice of Sale. If the Trustee 
is unable to convey title for any rea-
son, the successful bidder’s sole and 
exclusive remedy shall be the return 
of monies paid to the Trustee, and 
the successful bidder shall have no 
further recourse. The requirements 
of California Civil Code Section 
2923.5(b)/2923.55(c) were fulfilled 
when the Notice of Default was re-
corded. NOTICE TO POTENTIAL 
BIDDERS: If you are considering 
bidding on this property lien, you 
should understand that there are 
risks involved in bidding at a trustee 
auction. You will be bidding on a 
lien, not on the property itself. Plac-
ing the highest bid at a trustee auc-
tion does not automatically entitle 
you to free and clear ownership of 
the property. You should also be 
aware that the lien being auctioned 
off may be a junior lien. If you are 
the highest bidder at the auction, 
you are or may be responsible for 
paying off all liens senior to the lien 
being auctioned off, before you can 
receive clear title to the property. 
You are encouraged to investigate 
the existence, priority, and size of 
outstanding liens that may exist 
on this property by contacting the 
county recorder’s office or a title 
insurance company, either of which 
may charge you a fee for this infor-
mation. If you consult either of these 
resources, you should be aware that 
the same lender may hold more than 
one mortgage or deed of trust on the 
property. NOTICE TO PROPERTY 
OWNER: The sale date shown on 
this notice of sale may be postponed 

one or more times by the mortgagee, 
beneficiary, trustee, or a court, pur-
suant to Section 2924g of the Cali-
fornia Civil Code. The law requires 
that information about trustee sale 
postponements be made available 
to you and to the public, as a cour-
tesy to those not present at the sale. 
If you wish to learn whether your 
sale date has been postponed, and, if 
applicable, the rescheduled time and 
date for the sale of this property, you 
may call or visit this Internet Web 
site www.ndscorp.com/sales, using 
the file number assigned to this case 
19-21058-SP-CA. Information about 
postponements that are very short in 
duration or that occur close in time to 
the scheduled sale may not imme-
diately be reflected in the telephone 
information or on the Internet Web 
site. The best way to verify post-
ponement information is to attend 
the scheduled sale. Date: 11/22/2021 
National Default Servicing Corpo-
ration c/o Tiffany & Bosco, P.A., 
its agent, 1455 Frazee Road, Suite 
820 San Diego, CA 92108 Toll Free 
Phone: 888-264-4010 Sales Line 
855-219-8501; Sales Website: www.
ndscorp.com By: Rachael Hamil-
ton, Trustee Sales Representative 
12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021 
CPP351729

NOTICE OF SALE OF VES-
SEL 

Notice is hereby given the un-
dersigned will sell the following ves-
sel and trailer at lien sale at said ad-
dress below on: 123/31/2021 9:00 am

VESSEL
2334HD, 81 SANG SANJC-

589M81A, CA
DATE OF SALE-12-31-2021
TIME OF SALE-09:00 AM
LOCATION OF SALE-18409 

CHERRY AVE #B FONTANA 
CA 92335

To be sold by HOUSE OF 
BOATS 18409 CHERRY AVE #B 
FONTANA CA 92335

Said sale is for the purpose of 
satisfying lien for together with costs 
of advertising and expenses of sale.

Published in the San Bernardi-
no County Sentinel December 17, 
2021. 

NOTICE OF PETITION TO 
ADMINISTER ESTATE OF: Gary 
Lemos

CASE NO. PROSB2100944
To all heirs, beneficiaries, 

creditors, contingent creditors, and 
persons who may otherwise be in-
terested in the will or estate, or both 
of Gary Lemos:

A Petition for Probate has been 
filed by Mary L. Cabral in the Supe-
rior Court of California, County of 
SAN BERNARDINO,

THE PETITION FOR PRO-
BATE requests that Mary L. Cabral 
be appointed as personal representa-
tive to administer the estate of the 
decedent.

THE PETITION requests au-
thority to administer the estate under 
the Independent Administration of 
Estates Act. (This authority will al-
low the personal representative to 
take many actions without obtaining 
court approval. Before taking certain 
very important actions, however, 
the personal representative will be 
required to give notice to interested 
persons unless they have waived 
notice or consented to the proposed 
action.) The independent admin-
istration authority will be granted 
unless an interested person files an 
objection to the petition and shows 
good cause why the court should not 
grant the authority.

A hearing on the petition will be 
held DECEMBER 21, 2022 at 9:00 
a.m. in Dept. No. S36 at Superior 
Court of California, County of San 
Bernardino, 247 West Third Street, 
San Bernardino, CA 92415, San 
Bernardino District.

November 12, 2021
Jennifer Saldana, Deputy
IF YOU OBJECT to the grant-

ing of the petition, you should appear 
at the hearing and state your objec-
tions or file written objections with 
the court before the hearing. Your 
appearance may be in person or by 
your attorney.

IF YOU ARE A CREDITOR 
or a contingent creditor of the dece-
dent, you must file your claim with 
the court and mail a copy to the 
personal representative appointed 

by the court within the later of either 
(1) four months from the date of first 
issuance of letters to a general per-
sonal representative, as defined in 
section 58(b) of the California Pro-
bate Code, or (2) 60 days from the 
date of mailing or personal delivery 
to you of a notice under Section 9052 
of the California Probate Code.

Other California statutes and 
legal authority may affect your rights 
as a creditor. You may want to con-
sult with an attorney knowledgeable 
in California law.

YOU MAY EXAMINE the 
file kept by the court. If you are a 
person interested in the estate, you 
may file with the court a Request for 
Special Notice (form DE-154) of the 
filing of an inventory and appraisal 
of estate assets or of any petition or 
account as provided in Probate Code 
section 1250. A Request for Special 
Notice form is available from the 
court clerk.

Filed: November 12, 2021
Attorney for Mary L. Cabral
R. SAM PRICE SBN 208603
PRICE LAW FIRM, APC
300 E STATE STREET 

SUITE 620
REDLANDS, CA 92373
(909) 328 7000
sam@pricelawfirm.com
Published in the San Bernardi-

no County Sentinel on December 3, 
10 & 17,  2021.

FBN 20210011818
The following entity is doing business 

as: FEEL BEAUTIFUL AESTHETICS   
11513 FOOTHILL BLVD  RANCHO 
CUCAMONGA, CA 91730:  MARGA-
RET M. HERNANDEZ   10818 CLA-
REMONT BLVD   BLOOMINGTON, 
CA  92316  

Mailing Address: P O BOX 651  
BLOOMINGTON, CA 92316

The business is conducted by: AN 
INDIVIDUAL

The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business name 
or names listed above on: N/A

By signing, I declare that all informa-
tion in this statement is true and correct. A 
registrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this statement 
becomes Public Record upon filing.

s/ MARGARET M. HERNANDEZ
Statement filed with the County Clerk 

of San Bernardino on: 11/24/2021
I hereby certify that this copy is a cor-

rect copy of the original statement on file in 
my office San Bernardino County Clerk 
By:/Deputy I1327

Notice-This fictitious name statement 
expires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 et 
seq., Business and Professions Code).

Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel on 12/03, 12/10, 12/17 & 
12/24, 2021.

ORDER TO SHOW CAUSE 
FOR CHANGE OF NAME CASE

NUMBER CIV SB 2129348
TO  ALL INTERESTED PER-

SONS: Petitioner:  Aida Guadalupe 
Angeles Cornejo filed with this court 
for a decree changing names as fol-
lows:

Aida Guadalupe Angeles 
Cornejo to Aida Angeles

THE COURT ORDERS that 
all persons interested in this matter 
appear before this court at the hear-
ing indicated below to show cause, 
if any, why the petition for change 
of name should not be granted. Any 
person objecting to the name changes 
described above must file a written 
objection that includes the reasons for 
the objection at least two court days 
before the matter is scheduled to be 
heard and must appear at the hearing 
to show cause why the petition should 
not be granted. If no written objection 
is timely filed, the court may grant the 
petition without a hearing.

Notice of Hearing:
Date: 12/30/2021
Time: 09:00 AM
Department: S-17 
The address of the court is
Superior Court of California, 

County of San Bernardino,
247 West Third Street, San Ber-

nardino, CA 92415,
San Bernardino District-Civil 

Division
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED 

that a copy of this order be published 
in the San Bernardino County Sen-
tinel in San Bernardino County 
California, once a week for four suc-
cessive weeks prior to the date set for 
hearing of the petition.

Dated: 11/18/2021

John M. Pacheco
Judge of the Superior Court.
Published in the San Bernardino 

City News on 12/03/2021, 12/10/2020, 
12/17/2021, 12/24/2021

SUMMONS – (FAMILY LAW) 
NOTICE TO RESPONDENT 
(AVISO AL DEMANDADO): 
JINGA LUCIOUS MAYO  
YOU HAVE BEEN SUED. 
Read the information below and 
on the next page. Lo han deman-
dado. Lea la informacion a con-
tinuacion y en la pagina siguiente. 
PETITIONER’S NAME IS 
(Nombre del demandante): 
CHINYERE CHRISTINE MAYO  
CASE NUMBER FAMSB2101845 
You have 30 CALENDAR DAYS 
after this Summons and Petition 
are served on you to file a Response 
(Form FL-120) at the court and have 
a copy served on the petitioner. A let-
ter or phone call will not protect you. 
If you do not file your Response on 
time, the court may make orders af-
fecting your marriage or domestic 
partnership, your property, and cus-
tody of your children. You may be or-
dered to pay support and attorney fees 
and costs. For legal advice, contact a 
lawyer immediately. Get help find-
ing a lawyer at the California Courts 
Online Self-Help Center (www.
courtinfo.cagov/selfhelp), at the Cali-
fornia Legal Services Website (www.
lawhelpcalifornia.org), or by contact-
ing your local county bar association. 
Tiene 30 DIAS DE CALENDARIO 
después de haber recibido la entrega 
legal de esta Citacion y Peticion para 
presentar una Respuesta (formulario 
FL-120) ante la corte y efectuar la 
entrega legal de una copia al deman-
dante. Una carta o liamada telefonica 
o una audiencia de la corte no basta 
para protegerio. Si no presenta su 
Respuesta a tiemp, la corte puede 
dar ordenes que afecten su matri-
monio o pareja de heco, sus bienes 
y la custodia de sus hijos. La corte 
tambien le puede ordenar que pague 
manutencion, y honorarios y costos 
legales. Para asesoramiento legal, 
pongase en contacto de inmediato 
con un abogado. Puede obtener in-
formacion para encontrar un abogado 
en el Contro de Ayuda de las Cortes 
de California (www.sucorte.ca.gov), 
en el sitio web de los Servicios Le-
gales de California (www.lahelpca.
org) o poniendose en contacto con el 
colegio de abodgados de su condado. 
NOTICE – Restraining orders on 
page 2: These restraining orders are 
effective against both spouses or do-
mestic partners until the petition is dis-
missed, a judgement is entered, or the 
court makes further orders. They are 
enforceable anywhere in California 
by any law enforcement office who 
has received or seen a copy of them. 
AVISO – Las ordenes de restriction 
se encuentran en la pagina 2 : Las 
ordenes de restriccion estan en vi-
gencia en cuanto a ambos conyuges o 
miembros de la pareja de hecho hasta 
que se despida la peticion, se emita 
un fallo o la corte de otras ordenes. 
Cualquier agencia del orden publico 
que haya rocibido o visto una copia de 
estas ordenes puede hacerlas acatar 
en cualquier lugar de California. 
FEE WAIVER : If you cannot 
pay the filing fee, ask the clerk for 
a fee waiver form. The court may 
order you to pay back all or part 
of the fees and costs that the court 
waived for you or the other party. 
Exencion de cuotas : Si no puede 
pagar la cuota de presentacion, pida 
al secretario un formulario de exe-
cion de cuotas. La corte puede orde-
nar que ested pague, ya sea en parte 
o por completo, las cuotas y costos 
de la corte previamente exentos a 
peticion de usted o de la otra parte. 
FL-100 PETITION FOR Dis-
solution (Divorce) of: Marriage 
1. LEGAL RELATION-
SHIP: We are married. 
2. RESIDENCE REQUIRE-
MENTS: a. Petitioner [and] have been 
residents of this state for at least six 
months and of this country for at least 
three months immediately preceding 
the filing of this petition. (For divorce, 
at least one person in the legal rela-
tionship described in items 1a and 1c 
must comply with this requirement.) 
4. MINOR CHILDREN: 
There are no minor children. 
5. LEGAL GROUNDS: Ir-
reconcilable Differences 
8. SPOUSAL OR DOMES-
TIC PARTNER SUPPORT: 
Terminate (end) the court’s abil-
ity to ward support to Respondent. 
SEPARATE PROPERTY: There are 
no such assets or debts that I know 
of to be confirmed by the court. 

COMMUNITY AND QUASI-
COMMUNITY PROPERTY: 
There are no such assets or debts that 
I know of to be divided by the court. 
OTHER REQUESTS: Such 
other and further orders as the 
court deems just and proper. 
The name and address of the court is: 
(El nombre y dirrecion de la corte son): 
SUPERIOR COURT OF 
SAN BERNARDINO  
351 N. ARROWHEAD AVE 
SAN BERNARDINO, CA 92415 
The name, address and telephone 
number of petitioner’s attorney, or 
petitioner without an attorney, are: (El 
nombre, direccion y numero de telefo-
no del abogado del demandante, o del 
demendante si no tiene abogado, son): 
IN PRO PER

C H I N Y E R E 
CHRISTINE MAYO 
6774 KAISER AVENUE 
FONTANA, CA 92336 
DATE (Fecha): July 30, 2021 
by Krystal Lerma (Asistente) for 
Clerk of the Court (Secretario)

This case is assigned 
to Agron Department S 50 
Published in The San Bernardino 
County Sentinel on 12/03, 12/10, 
12/17 & 12/24, 2021

NOTICE OF PETI-
TION TO ADMINISTER ES-
TATE OF: RUFUS BIAS, JR. 
CASE NO. PROSB2100054 
To all heirs, beneficiaries, credi-
tors, contingent creditors, and 
persons who may otherwise be 
interested in the will or estate, 
or both of RUFUS BIAS, JR.: 
A PETITION FOR PROBATE 
has been filed by ELLA LOU-
ISE CARODINE in the Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of SAN BERNARDINO. 
THE PETITION FOR PRO-
BATE requests that ELLA LOU-
ISE CARODINE be appointed 
as personal representatives to 
administer the estate of the decedent. 
THE PETITION requests authority 
to administer the estate under the In-
dependent Administration of Estates 
Act. (This authority will allow the 
personal representative to take many 
actions without obtaining court ap-
proval. Before taking certain very im-
portant actions, however, the personal 
representative will be required to 
give notice to interested persons un-
less they have waived notice or con-
sented to the proposed action.) The 
independent administration authority 
will be granted unless an interested 
person files an objection to the peti-
tion and shows good cause why the 
court should not grant the authority. 
A hearing on the petition will be 
held in Dept. No. S-36 at 9:00 a.m. 
on FEBRUARY 2, 2022 at Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of San Bernardino, 247 West 
Third Street, San Bernardino, CA 
92415, San Bernardino District. 
IF YOU OBJECT to the granting of 
the petition, you should appear at the 
hearing and state your objections or 
file written objections with the court 
before the hearing. Your appearance 
may be in person or by your attorney. 
IF YOU ARE A CREDITOR or a 
contingent creditor of the decedent, 
you must file your claim with the 
court and mail a copy to the per-
sonal representative appointed by 
the court within the later of either (1) 
four months from the date of first is-
suance of letters to a general personal 
representative, as defined in sec-
tion 58(b) of the California Probate 
Code, or (2) 60 days from the date 
of mailing or personal delivery to 
you of a notice under Section 9052 
of the California Probate Code. 
Other California statutes and le-
gal authority may affect your 
rights as a creditor. You may 
want to consult with an attorney 
knowledgeable in California law. 
YOU MAY EXAMINE the file 
kept by the court. If you are a person 
interested in the estate, you may file 
with the court a Request for Special 
Notice (form DE-154) of the filing of 
an inventory and appraisal of estate 
assets or of any petition or account 
as provided in Probate Code section 
1250. A Request for Special Notice 
form is available from the court clerk. 
Attorney for the Petitioner: MI-
CHAEL C. MADDUX, ESQ. 
1894 COMMERCENT-
ER WEST, SUITE 108 
SAN BERNARDINO, CA 92408 
Telephone No: (909) 890-2350 
Fax No: (909) 890-0106 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel on December 10, 17 

& 24, 2021.

NOTICE OF PETITION TO 
ADMINISTER ESTATE OF: 
MARCUS MARCEL McCOWEN 
CASE NO. PROSB2100727 
To all heirs, beneficiaries, creditors, 
contingent creditors, and persons 
who may otherwise be interested in 
the will or estate, or both of MAR-
CUS MARCEL McCOWEN: 
A PETITION FOR PROBATE 
has been filed by CLEAFERSE 
McCOWEN JR. in the Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of SAN BERNARDINO. 
THE PETITION FOR PROBATE 
requests that CLEAFERSE Mc-
COWEN JR. be appointed as 
personal representatives to ad-
minister the estate of the decedent. 
THE PETITION requests authority 
to administer the estate under the In-
dependent Administration of Estates 
Act. (This authority will allow the 
personal representative to take many 
actions without obtaining court ap-
proval. Before taking certain very im-
portant actions, however, the personal 
representative will be required to 
give notice to interested persons un-
less they have waived notice or con-
sented to the proposed action.) The 
independent administration authority 
will be granted unless an interested 
person files an objection to the peti-
tion and shows good cause why the 
court should not grant the authority. 
A hearing on the petition will be 
held in Dept. No. S-37 at 9:00 a.m. 
on FEBRUARY 7, 2022 at Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of San Bernardino, 247 West 
Third Street, San Bernardino, CA 
92415, San Bernardino District. 
IF YOU OBJECT to the granting of 
the petition, you should appear at the 
hearing and state your objections or 
file written objections with the court 
before the hearing. Your appearance 
may be in person or by your attorney. 
IF YOU ARE A CREDITOR or a 
contingent creditor of the decedent, 
you must file your claim with the 
court and mail a copy to the per-
sonal representative appointed by 
the court within the later of either (1) 
four months from the date of first is-
suance of letters to a general personal 
representative, as defined in sec-
tion 58(b) of the California Probate 
Code, or (2) 60 days from the date 
of mailing or personal delivery to 
you of a notice under Section 9052 
of the California Probate Code. 
Other California statutes and le-
gal authority may affect your 
rights as a creditor. You may 
want to consult with an attorney 
knowledgeable in California law. 
YOU MAY EXAMINE the file 
kept by the court. If you are a person 
interested in the estate, you may file 
with the court a Request for Special 
Notice (form DE-154) of the filing of 
an inventory and appraisal of estate 
assets or of any petition or account 
as provided in Probate Code section 
1250. A Request for Special Notice 
form is available from the court clerk. 
Attorney for the Peti-
tioner: James Lee, Esquire 
100 N. Euclid Avenue, Second Floor 
Upland, CA 91786 
Telephone No: (909) 608-7426 
Email address: mail@
w e f i g h t 4 y o u . c o m 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel on December 10, 17 
& 24, 2021.

NOTICE OF PETITION 
TO ADMINISTER ESTATE 
OF: ROBERT DANIEL STONE 
CASE NO. PROSB2101032  
To all heirs, beneficiaries, creditors, 
contingent creditors, and persons 
who may otherwise be interested in 
the will or estate, or both of ROBERT 
DANIEL STONE has been filed 
by ROBERT JOSEPH  STONE in 
the Superior Court of California, 
County of SAN BERNARDINO. 
THE PETITION FOR PRO-
BATE requests that ROBERT 
JOSEPH STONE be appointed 
as personal representative to ad-
minister the estate of the decedent. 
THE PETITION requests that the 
decedent’s wills and codicils, if any, 
be admitted to probate. The wills 
and any codicils are available for ex-
amination in the file kept by the court.  
THE PETITION requests authority 
to administer the estate under the In-
dependent Administration of Estates 
Act. (This authority will allow the 
personal representative to take many 
actions without obtaining court ap-
proval. Before taking certain very im-

portant actions, however, the personal 
representative will be required to 
give notice to interested persons un-
less they have waived notice or con-
sented to the proposed action.) The 
independent administration authority 
will be granted unless an interested 
person files an objection to the peti-
tion and shows good cause why the 
court should not grant the authority. 
A hearing on the petition will be 
held JANUARY 13, 2022 at 9:00 
a.m. in Dept. No. S35 at Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of San Bernardino, 247 West 
Third Street, San Bernardino, CA 
92415, San Bernardino District. 
Sabrina Felix, Deputy 
December 8, 2021 
IF YOU OBJECT to the granting of 
the petition, you should appear at the 
hearing and state your objections or 
file written objections with the court 
before the hearing. Your appearance 
may be in person or by your attorney. 
IF YOU ARE A CREDITOR or a 
contingent creditor of the decedent, 
you must file your claim with the 
court and mail a copy to the per-
sonal representative appointed by 
the court within the later of either (1) 
four months from the date of first is-
suance of letters to a general personal 
representative, as defined in sec-
tion 58(b) of the California Probate 
Code, or (2) 60 days from the date 
of mailing or personal delivery to 
you of a notice under Section 9052 
of the California Probate Code. 
Other California statutes and le-
gal authority may affect your 
rights as a creditor. You may 
want to consult with an attorney 
knowledgeable in California law. 
YOU MAY EXAMINE the file 
kept by the court. If you are a person 
interested in the estate, you may file 
with the court a Request for Special 
Notice (form DE-154) of the filing of 
an inventory and appraisal of estate 
assets or of any petition or account 
as provided in Probate Code section 
1250. A Request for Special Notice 
form is available from the court clerk. 
Filed: December 8, 2021 
Attorney for the Robert Joseph Stone: 
R. SAM PRICE SBN 208603 
PRICE LAW FIRM, APC 
300 E STATE STREET SUITE 620 
REDLANDS, CA 92373 
(909) 475 8800 
s a m @ p r i c e l a w f i r m . c o m 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel on December 10, 17 
& 24, 2021.

  

   FBN 20210012158     
The following person is doing 
business as: SU CENTRO HIS-
PANO MULTI-SERVICE 15058 
ESCALANTE CT VICTOR-
VILLE, CA  92394:  LAURA 
NAVA  15058 ESCALANTE 
CT VICTORVILLE, CA  92394 
The business is conducted 
by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to 
transact business under the ficti-
tious business name or names listed 
above on: DECEMBER 29, 2016 
By signing, I declare that all infor-
mation in this statement is true and 
correct. A registrant who declares 
as true information which he or she 
knows to be false is guilty of a crime 
(B&P Code 179130. I am also aware 
that all information on this statement 
becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ LAURA NAVA  
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/08/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a cor-
rect copy of the original statement 
on file in my office San Bernardino 
County Clerk By:/Deputy I5199 
Notice-This fictitious name state-
ment expires five years from the 
date it was filed in the office of the 
county clerk. A new fictitious busi-
ness name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize 
the use in this state of a fictitious busi-
ness name in violation of the rights 
of another under federal, state, or 
common law (see Section 14400 et 
seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel 12/10/2021, 
12/17/2021, 12/24/2021 & 12/31/2021   

FBN 20210012185     
The following person is doing busi-
ness as: SHIEKH IMPACT   1774 S. 
VINTAGE AVENUE   ONTARIO, 
CA   91761    SITARA FOUNDA-
TION INC.    10540  SUNBURST 
DRIVE     RANCHO CUCAMON-
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GA, CA 91730 

Mailing Address:  10540  
SUNBURST DRIVE     RAN-
CHO CUCAMONGA, CA 91730  
The business is conducted by: A 
CORPORATION.

Incorporated with the 
State of California  C2408434  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all infor-
mation in this statement is true and 
correct. A registrant who declares 
as true information which he or she 
knows to be false is guilty of a crime 
(B&P Code 179130. I am also aware 
that all information on this statement 
becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ IRUM SHIEKH  
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/10/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a cor-
rect copy of the original statement 
on file in my office San Bernardino 
County Clerk By:/Deputy I5199 
Notice-This fictitious name state-
ment expires five years from the 
date it was filed in the office of the 
county clerk. A new fictitious busi-
ness name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize 
the use in this state of a fictitious busi-
ness name in violation of the rights 
of another under federal, state, or 
common law (see Section 14400 et 
seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel 12/10/2021, 
12/17/2021, 12/24/2021 & 12/31/2021   

FBN 20210012031
The following person is doing 

business as: LEAN ON ME PET 
SITTING 8774 KNOLLWOOD DR 
RANCHO CUCAMONGA, CA 
91730: MICHELLE M MORENO 
8774 KNOLLWOOD DR RAN-
CHO CUCAMONGA, CA 91730

The business is conducted by: 
AN INDIVIDUAL.

The registrant commenced to 
transact business under the fictitious 
business name or names listed above 
on: N/A

By signing, I declare that all 
information in this statement is true 
and correct. A registrant who declares 
as true information which he or she 
knows to be false is guilty of a crime 
(B&P Code 179130. I am also aware 
that all information on this statement 
becomes Public Record upon filing.

s/ MICHELLE M MORENO
Statement filed with the 

County Clerk of San Bernardino on: 
12/03/2021

I hereby certify that this copy is a 
correct copy of the original statement 
on file in my office San Bernardino 
County Clerk By:/Deputy I1327

Notice-This fictitious name 
statement expires five years from the 
date it was filed in the office of the 
county clerk. A new fictitious busi-
ness name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize 
the use in this state of a fictitious busi-
ness name in violation of the rights of 
another under federal, state, or com-
mon law (see Section 14400 et seq., 
Business and Professions Code).

Published in the San Ber-
nardino County Sentinel 12/10/2021, 
12/17/2021, 12/24/2021 & 12/31/2021

ABANDONMENT OF A FIC-
TITIOUS BUSINESS NAME

NUMBER 20210012133     
The following entity was doing busi-
ness as: THE BELAIRE APART-
MENT HOMES  8255 VINEYARD 
AVE  RANCHO CUCAMONGA, 
CA 91730:   WC WOODSONG LLC  
2082 MICHELSON DRIVE, 4TH 
FLOOR    IRVINE, CA  92612 

Registered with the State of 
Delaware  20180190172 

Mailing Address:  2082 
MICHELSON DRIVE, 4TH 
FLOOR    IRVINE, CA  92612 
The business is conducted by: A 
LIMITED PARTNERSHIP.

The original FBN Number was 
FBN 20180002930  The date of filing 
was 03/14/2018

The registrant commenced 
to transact business under the fic-
titious business name or names 
listed above on: JANUARY 23, 2018 
By signing, I declare that all infor-
mation in this statement is true and 
correct. A registrant who declares 
as true information which he or she 
knows to be false is guilty of a crime 
(B&P Code 179130. I am also aware 
that all information on this statement 
becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ MICHAEL B EARL  

Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/08/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a cor-
rect copy of the original statement 
on file in my office San Bernardino 
County Clerk By:/Deputy I5199 
Notice-This fictitious name state-
ment expires five years from the 
date it was filed in the office of the 
county clerk. A new fictitious busi-
ness name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize 
the use in this state of a fictitious busi-
ness name in violation of the rights 
of another under federal, state, or 
common law (see Section 14400 et 
seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel 12/10/2021, 
12/17/2021, 12/24/2021 & 12/31/2021

T.S. No. 18-21030-SP-CA 
Title No. 180599804-CA-VOI A.P.N. 
1048-383-06-0-000 NOTICE OF 
TRUSTEE’S SALE. YOU ARE IN 
DEFAULT UNDER A DEED OF 
TRUST DATED 10/10/2006. UN-
LESS YOU TAKE ACTION TO 
PROTECT YOUR PROPERTY, 
IT MAY BE SOLD AT A PUBLIC 
SALE. IF YOU NEED AN EXPLA-
NATION OF THE NATURE OF 
THE PROCEEDING AGAINST 
YOU, YOU SHOULD CONTACT 
A LAWYER. A public auction 
sale to the highest bidder for cash, 
(cashier’s check(s) must be made 
payable to National Default Servic-
ing Corporation), drawn on a state 
or national bank, a check drawn by 
a state or federal credit union, or a 
check drawn by a state or federal 
savings and loan association, savings 
association, or savings bank speci-
fied in Section 5102 of the Financial 
Code and authorized to do business 
in this state; will be held by the duly 
appointed trustee as shown below, of 
all right, title, and interest conveyed 
to and now held by the trustee in the 
hereinafter described property under 
and pursuant to a Deed of Trust de-
scribed below. The sale will be made 
in an “as is” condition, but without 
covenant or warranty, expressed or 
implied, regarding title, possession, or 
encumbrances, to pay the remaining 
principal sum of the note(s) secured 
by the Deed of Trust, with interest 
and late charges thereon, as provided 
in the note(s), advances, under the 
terms of the Deed of Trust, interest 
thereon, fees, charges and expenses 
of the Trustee for the total amount (at 
the time of the initial publication of the 
Notice of Sale) reasonably estimated 
to be set forth below. The amount may 
be greater on the day of sale. Trustor: 
Antonio Fuentefria, a married man 
as his sole and separate property 
Duly Appointed Trustee: National 
Default Servicing Corporation Re-
corded 10/18/2006 as Instrument No. 
2006-0709369 (or Book, Page) of the 
Official Records of San Bernardino 
County, CA. Date of Sale: 01/20/2022 
at 12:00 PM Place of Sale: At the 
North Arrowhead Avenue entrance 
to the County Courthouse, 351 North 
Arrowhead Avenue, San Bernardino, 
CA 92401 Estimated amount of 
unpaid balance and other charges: 
$498,084.05 Street Address or other 
common designation of real prop-
erty: 632 East G Street Ontario, CA 
91764 A.P.N.: 1048-383-06-0-000 
The undersigned Trustee disclaims 
any liability for any incorrectness of 
the street address or other common 
designation, if any, shown above. If 
no street address or other common 
designation is shown, directions to 
the location of the property may be 
obtained by sending a written request 
to the beneficiary within 10 days of 
the date of first publication of this 
Notice of Sale. If the Trustee is un-
able to convey title for any reason, the 
successful bidder’s sole and exclusive 
remedy shall be the return of monies 
paid to the Trustee, and the successful 
bidder shall have no further recourse. 
The requirements of California Civil 
Code Section 2923.5(b)/2923.55(c) 
were fulfilled when the Notice of 
Default was recorded. NOTICE TO 
POTENTIAL BIDDERS: If you are 
considering bidding on this prop-
erty lien, you should understand that 
there are risks involved in bidding at 
a trustee auction. You will be bidding 
on a lien, not on the property itself. 
Placing the highest bid at a trustee 
auction does not automatically en-
title you to free and clear ownership 
of the property. You should also be 
aware that the lien being auctioned 
off may be a junior lien. If you are 
the highest bidder at the auction, you 
are or may be responsible for paying 

off all liens senior to the lien being 
auctioned off, before you can receive 
clear title to the property. You are 
encouraged to investigate the exis-
tence, priority, and size of outstanding 
liens that may exist on this property 
by contacting the county recorder’s 
office or a title insurance company, 
either of which may charge you a fee 
for this information. If you consult 
either of these resources, you should 
be aware that the same lender may 
hold more than one mortgage or deed 
of trust on the property. NOTICE TO 
PROPERTY OWNER: The sale date 
shown on this notice of sale may be 
postponed one or more times by the 
mortgagee, beneficiary, trustee, or 
a court, pursuant to Section 2924g 
of the California Civil Code. The 
law requires that information about 
trustee sale postponements be made 
available to you and to the public, as 
a courtesy to those not present at the 
sale. If you wish to learn whether your 
sale date has been postponed, and, if 
applicable, the rescheduled time and 
date for the sale of this property, you 
may call or visit this Internet Web 
site www.ndscorp.com/sales, using 
the file number assigned to this case 
18-21030-SP-CA. Information about 
postponements that are very short in 
duration or that occur close in time to 
the scheduled sale may not immedi-
ately be reflected in the telephone in-
formation or on the Internet Web site. 
The best way to verify postponement 
information is to attend the sched-
uled sale. Date: 12/10/2021 National 
Default Servicing Corporation c/o 
Tiffany & Bosco, P.A., its agent, 1455 
Frazee Road, Suite 820 San Diego, 
CA 92108 Toll Free Phone: 888-264-
4010 Sales Line 855-219-8501; Sales 
Website: www.ndscorp.com By: Ra-
chael Hamilton, Trustee Sales Rep-
resentative 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 
12/31/2021 CPP351770

NOTICE OF PETITION 
TO ADMINISTER ESTATE 
OF JOSE RUBEN RIVERA 
LOPEZ

Case No. PROSB2100920
 To all heirs, beneficia-

ries, creditors, contingent creditors, 
and persons who may otherwise be 
interested in the will or estate, or both, 
of JOSE RUBEN RIVERA LOPEZ

 A PETITION FOR 
PROBATE has been filed by Ma-
ria Rivera in the Superior Court of 
California, County of SAN BER-
NARDINO.

 THE PETITION 
FOR PROBATE requests that Maria 
Rivera be appointed as personal rep-
resentative to administer the estate of 
the decedent.

 THE PETITION re-
quests authority to administer the es-
tate under the Independent Adminis-
tration of Estates Act. (This authority 
will allow the personal representative 
to take many actions without obtain-
ing court approval. Before taking 
certain very important actions, how-
ever, the personal representative will 
be required to give notice to interested 
persons unless they have waived 
notice or consented to the proposed 
action.) The independent administra-
tion authority will be granted unless 
an interested person files an objection 
to the petition and shows good cause 
why the court should not grant the 
authority.

 A HEARING on the 
petition will be held on Feb. 14, 2022 
at 9:00 AM in Dept. No. S36 located 
at 247 W. Third St., San Bernardino, 
CA 92415.

 IF YOU OBJECT 
to the granting of the petition, you 
should appear at the hearing and 
state your objections or file written 
objections with the court before the 
hearing. Your appearance may be in 
person or by your attorney.

 IF YOU ARE A 
CREDITOR or a contingent creditor 
of the decedent, you must file your 
claim with the court and mail a copy 
to the personal representative ap-
pointed by the court within the later 
of either (1) four months from the date 
of first issuance of letters to a general 
personal representative, as defined in 
section 58(b) of the California Probate 
Code, or (2) 60 days from the date of 
mailing or personal delivery to you 
of a notice under section 9052 of the 
California Probate Code.

 Other California stat-
utes and legal authority may affect 
your rights as a creditor. You may 
want to consult with an attorney 
knowledgeable in California law.

 YOU MAY EXAM-
INE the file kept by the court. If you 

are a person interested in the estate, 
you may file with the court a Request 
for Special Notice (form DE-154) of 
the filing of an inventory and apprais-
al of estate assets or of any petition or 
account as provided in Probate Code 
section 1250. A Request for Special 
Notice form is available from the 
court clerk.

Attorney for petitioner:
SLAV KASRELIOVICH ESQ
SBN 256807
ABIR COHEN TREYZON 

SALO LLP
16001 VENTURA BLVD
STE 200
ENCINO CA 91436
CN982569 LOPEZ Dec 

17,24,31, 2021

NOTICE OF PETI-
TION TO ADMINISTER ES-
TATE OF: LUCILE DAVIS  
CASE NO. PROSB2101036   
To all heirs, beneficiaries, credi-
tors, contingent creditors, and 
persons who may otherwise be 
interested in the will or estate, or 
both of LUCILLE DAVIS has been 
filed by KENNETH DAVIS  in 
the Superior Court of California, 
County of SAN BERNARDINO. 
THE PETITION FOR PROBATE re-
quests that KENNETH DAVIS be ap-
pointed as personal representative to 
administer the estate of the decedent. 
THE PETITION requests authority 
to administer the estate under the In-
dependent Administration of Estates 
Act. (This authority will allow the 
personal representative to take many 
actions without obtaining court ap-
proval. Before taking certain very im-
portant actions, however, the personal 
representative will be required to 
give notice to interested persons un-
less they have waived notice or con-
sented to the proposed action.) The 
independent administration authority 
will be granted unless an interested 
person files an objection to the peti-
tion and shows good cause why the 
court should not grant the authority. 
A hearing on the petition will be 
held JANUARY 11, 2022 at 9:00 
a.m. in Dept. No. S36 at Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of San Bernardino, 247 West 
Third Street, San Bernardino, CA 
92415, San Bernardino District. 
Aspen Jackson, Deputy 
December 8, 2021 
IF YOU OBJECT to the granting of 
the petition, you should appear at the 
hearing and state your objections or 
file written objections with the court 
before the hearing. Your appearance 
may be in person or by your attorney. 
IF YOU ARE A CREDITOR or a 
contingent creditor of the decedent, 
you must file your claim with the 
court and mail a copy to the per-
sonal representative appointed by 
the court within the later of either (1) 
four months from the date of first is-
suance of letters to a general personal 
representative, as defined in sec-
tion 58(b) of the California Probate 
Code, or (2) 60 days from the date 
of mailing or personal delivery to 
you of a notice under Section 9052 
of the California Probate Code. 
Other California statutes and le-
gal authority may affect your 
rights as a creditor. You may 
want to consult with an attorney 
knowledgeable in California law. 
YOU MAY EXAMINE the file 
kept by the court. If you are a person 
interested in the estate, you may file 
with the court a Request for Special 
Notice (form DE-154) of the filing of 
an inventory and appraisal of estate 
assets or of any petition or account 
as provided in Probate Code section 
1250. A Request for Special Notice 
form is available from the court clerk. 
Filed: December 8, 2021 
Attorney for the Kenneth Davis: 
R. SAM PRICE SBN 208603 
PRICE LAW FIRM, APC 
300 E STATE STREET SUITE 620 
REDLANDS, CA 92373 
(909) 475 8800 
s a m @ p r i c e l a w f i r m . c o m 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel on December 17, 24 
& 31, 2021.

NOTICE OF PETITION 
TO ADMINISTER ESTATE 
OF: NANCY RUTH WHITE 
CASE NO. PROSB2101034   
To all heirs, beneficiaries, creditors, 
contingent creditors, and persons who 
may otherwise be interested in the will 
or estate, or both of NANCY RUTH 
WHITE has been filed by CHRIS-

TOPHER KINSMAN WHITE in 
the Superior Court of California, 
County of SAN BERNARDINO. 
THE PETITION FOR PROBATE 
requests that CHRISTOPHER 
KINSMAN WHITE be appointed 
as personal representative to ad-
minister the estate of the decedent. 
THE PETITION requests that the 
decedent’s wills and codicils, if any, 
be admitted to probate. The wills 
and any codicils are available for ex-
amination in the file kept by the court.  
THE PETITION requests authority 
to administer the estate under the In-
dependent Administration of Estates 
Act. (This authority will allow the 
personal representative to take many 
actions without obtaining court ap-
proval. Before taking certain very im-
portant actions, however, the personal 
representative will be required to 
give notice to interested persons un-
less they have waived notice or con-
sented to the proposed action.) The 
independent administration authority 
will be granted unless an interested 
person files an objection to the peti-
tion and shows good cause why the 
court should not grant the authority. 
A hearing on the petition will be 
held JANUARY 13, 2022 at 9:00 
a.m. in Dept. No. S36 at Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of San Bernardino, 247 West 
Third Street, San Bernardino, CA 
92415, San Bernardino District. 
Selyna Razo, Deputy 
December 8, 2021 
IF YOU OBJECT to the granting of 
the petition, you should appear at the 
hearing and state your objections or 
file written objections with the court 
before the hearing. Your appearance 
may be in person or by your attorney. 
IF YOU ARE A CREDITOR or a 
contingent creditor of the decedent, 
you must file your claim with the 
court and mail a copy to the per-
sonal representative appointed by 
the court within the later of either (1) 
four months from the date of first is-
suance of letters to a general personal 
representative, as defined in sec-
tion 58(b) of the California Probate 
Code, or (2) 60 days from the date 
of mailing or personal delivery to 
you of a notice under Section 9052 
of the California Probate Code. 
Other California statutes and le-
gal authority may affect your 
rights as a creditor. You may 
want to consult with an attorney 
knowledgeable in California law. 
YOU MAY EXAMINE the file 
kept by the court. If you are a person 
interested in the estate, you may file 
with the court a Request for Special 
Notice (form DE-154) of the filing of 
an inventory and appraisal of estate 
assets or of any petition or account 
as provided in Probate Code section 
1250. A Request for Special Notice 
form is available from the court clerk. 
Filed: December 8, 2021 
Attorney for the Chris-
topher Kinsman White: 
R. SAM PRICE SBN 208603 
PRICE LAW FIRM, APC 
300 E STATE STREET SUITE 620 
REDLANDS, CA 92373 
(909) 475 8800 
s a m @ p r i c e l a w f i r m . c o m 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel on December 17, 24 
& 31, 2021.

NOTICE OF PETITION TO 
ADMINISTER ESTATE OF: 
FREDDIE MAE CUMMINGS  
CASE NO. PROSB2101044  
To all heirs, beneficiaries, credi-
tors, contingent creditors, and per-
sons who may otherwise be inter-
ested in the will or estate, or both of 
FREDDIE MAE CUMMINGS: 
A PETITION FOR PROBATE 
has been filed by HARVEY 
LEE CARTER  in the Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of SAN BERNARDINO. 
THE PETITION FOR PRO-
BATE requests that HARVEY 
LEE CARTER  be appointed as 
personal representatives to ad-
minister the estate of the decedent. 
THE PETITION requests authority 
to administer the estate under the In-
dependent Administration of Estates 
Act. (This authority will allow the 
personal representative to take many 
actions without obtaining court ap-
proval. Before taking certain very im-
portant actions, however, the personal 
representative will be required to 
give notice to interested persons un-
less they have waived notice or con-
sented to the proposed action.) The 
independent administration authority 

will be granted unless an interested 
person files an objection to the peti-
tion and shows good cause why the 
court should not grant the authority. 
A hearing on the petition will be 
held in Dept. No. S-36 at 9:00 a.m. 
on JANUARY 12, 2022 at Supe-
rior Court of California, County 
of San Bernardino, 247 West 
Third Street, San Bernardino, CA 
92415, San Bernardino District. 
IF YOU OBJECT to the granting of 
the petition, you should appear at the 
hearing and state your objections or 
file written objections with the court 
before the hearing. Your appearance 
may be in person or by your attorney. 
IF YOU ARE A CREDITOR or a 
contingent creditor of the decedent, 
you must file your claim with the 
court and mail a copy to the per-
sonal representative appointed by 
the court within the later of either (1) 
four months from the date of first is-
suance of letters to a general personal 
representative, as defined in sec-
tion 58(b) of the California Probate 
Code, or (2) 60 days from the date 
of mailing or personal delivery to 
you of a notice under Section 9052 
of the California Probate Code. 
Other California statutes and le-
gal authority may affect your 
rights as a creditor. You may 
want to consult with an attorney 
knowledgeable in California law. 
YOU MAY EXAMINE the file 
kept by the court. If you are a person 
interested in the estate, you may file 
with the court a Request for Special 
Notice (form DE-154) of the filing of 
an inventory and appraisal of estate 
assets or of any petition or account 
as provided in Probate Code section 
1250. A Request for Special Notice 
form is available from the court clerk. 
Attorney for the Petitioner: MI-
CHAEL C. MADDUX, ESQ. 
1894 COMMERCENT-
ER WEST, SUITE 108 
SAN BERNARDINO, CA 92408 
Telephone No: (909) 890-2350 
Fax No: (909) 890-0106 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel on December 17, 24 
& 31, 2021.

NOTICE OF PETITION TO 
ADMINISTER ESTATE OF:

Marina Eugenia Polanco
Case NO. PROSB2100620
To all heirs, beneficiaries, credi-

tors, contingent creditors, and persons 
who may otherwise be interested in 
the will or estate, or both of Marina 
Eugenia Polanco

A PETITION FOR PROBATE 
has been filed by Pamela A. Hernan-
dez in the Superior Court of Califor-
nia, County of San Bernardino.

THE PETITION FOR PRO-
BATE requests that Pamela A. 
Hernandez be appointed as personal 
representative to administer the estate 
of the decedent.

THE PETITION requests au-
thority to administer the estate under 
the Independent Administration of 
Estates Act. (This authority will al-
low the personal representative to 
take many actions without obtaining 
court approval. Before taking certain 
very important actions, however, 
the personal representative will be 
required to give notice to interested 
persons unless they have waived 
notice or consented to the proposed 
action.) The independent administra-
tion authority will be granted unless 
an interested person files an objection 
to the petition and shows good cause 
why the court should not grant the 
authority.

A hearing on the petition 
will be held in Dept. S36 at 9:00 
a.m. on January 25, 2022 at Superior 
Court of California, County of San 
Bernardino, San Bernardino, 247 
West 3rd St. San Bernardino, CA 
92415-0212, San Bernardino District 
- Probate

IF YOU OBJECT to the grant-
ing of the petition, you should appear 
at the hearing and state your objec-
tions or file written objections with 
the court before the hearing. Your 
appearance may be in person or by 
your attorney.

IF YOU ARE A CREDITOR 
or a contingent creditor of the dece-
dent, you must file your claim with 
the court and mail a copy to the per-
sonal representative appointed by the 
court within the later of either (1) four 
months from the date of first issuance 
of letters to a general personal repre-
sentative, as defined in section 58(b) 
of the California Probate Code, or (2) 
60 days from the date of mailing or 
personal delivery to you of a notice 
under Section 9052 of the California 

Probate Code.
Other California statutes and 

legal authority may affect your rights 
as a creditor. You may want to consult 
with an attorney knowledgeable in 
California law.

YOU MAY EXAMINE the file 
kept by the court. If you are a person 
interested in the estate, you may file 
with the court a Request for Special 
Notice (form DE-154) of the filing of 
an inventory and appraisal of estate 
assets or of any petition or account 
as provided in Probate Code section 
1250. A Request for Special Notice 
form is available from the court clerk.

Attorney for Petitioner:
Cicely T. Ray
4740 Green River, Suite 314
Corona, CA 92880
Telephone No: 951-735-2488
Published in the San Bernardino 

Sentinel on:
12/17, 12/24 & 12/31, 2021

ORDER TO SHOW CAUSE 
FOR CHANGE OF NAME CASE 
NUMBER  CIVSB2129331   

TO  ALL INTERESTED PER-
SONS: Petitioner: ESTEBAN GUA-
DALUPE ACUNA  filed with this 
court for a decree changing names 
as follows:

ESTEBAN GUADALUPE 
ACUNA     to    ESTEBAN ACUNA 

THE COURT ORDERS that 
all persons interested in this matter 
appear before this court at the hear-
ing indicated below to show cause, 
if any, why the petition for change 
of name should not be granted. Any 
person objecting to the name changes 
described above must file a written 
objection that includes the reasons for 
the objection at least two court days 
before the matter is scheduled to be 
heard and must appear at the hearing 
to show cause why the petition should 
not be granted. If no written objection 
is timely filed, the court may grant the 
petition without a hearing.

Notice of Hearing:
Date: 01/24/22
Time: 9:00 a.m.
Department: S16
The address of the court is Su-

perior Court of California, County 
of San Bernardino, San Bernardino 
District - Civil Division, 247 West 
Third Street, Same as above, San Ber-
nardino, CA 92415, San Bernardino

IT IS FURTHER ORDERED 
that a copy of this order be published 
in the San Bernardino County Sen-
tinel in San Bernardino County 
California, once a week for four suc-
cessive weeks prior to the date set for 
hearing of the petition.

Dated: October 8, 2021
John M. Pacheco
Judge of the Superior Court.
Published in the San Bernardino 

County Sentinel on  12/17. 12/24, 
12/31, 2021 & 01/97, 2022.

ABANDONMENT OF A FIC-
TITIOUS BUSINESS NAME

NUMBER 20210012224      
The following entity was doing busi-
ness as: THE BELAIRE APART-
MENT HOMES  8255 VINEYARD 
AVE  RANCHO CUCAMONGA, 
CA 91730:   WC WOODSONG LLC  
2082 MICHELSON DRIVE, 4TH 
FLOOR    IRVINE, CA  92612 

Registered with the State of 
Delaware  

Mailing Address:  2082 
MICHELSON DRIVE, 4TH 
FLOOR    IRVINE, CA  92612 
The business is conducted by: A 
LIMITED PARTNERSHIP.

The original FBN Number was 
FBN 20180007520  The date of filing 
was 06/27/2018

The registrant commenced 
to transact business under the fic-
titious business name or names 
listed above on: JANUARY 23, 2018 
By signing, I declare that all infor-
mation in this statement is true and 
correct. A registrant who declares 
as true information which he or she 
knows to be false is guilty of a crime 
(B&P Code 179130. I am also aware 
that all information on this statement 
becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ MICHAEL B EARL  
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/13/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a cor-
rect copy of the original statement 
on file in my office San Bernardino 
County Clerk By:/Deputy I1327 
Notice-This fictitious name state-
ment expires five years from the 
date it was filed in the office of the 
county clerk. A new fictitious busi-
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ness name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize 
the use in this state of a fictitious busi-
ness name in violation of the rights 
of another under federal, state, or 
common law (see Section 14400 et 
seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino 
County Sentinel 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021, 12/31/2021 & 01/07/2021

FBN 20210011798     
The following person is doing business as: 
UNITY BBQ AND CATERING. 15821 
SERRANO RD UNIT #2 APPLE VAL-
LEY, CA 9230 ; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE 
OF BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 
IVORY D DAVIS JR 15821 SERRANO 
RD UNIT #2 APPLE VALLEY, CA 92307. 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ IVORY D DAVIS JR, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/23/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021          CNBB47202108MT 

FBN 20210011799     
The following person is doing business 
as: WOODY WOOD PECKER TREE 
SERVICE. 7445 LOS FELIZ DR HIGH-
LAND, CA 92346; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE 
OF BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO 
); ERIC J SALSBERRY 7445 LOS 
FELIZ DR HIGHLAND, CA 92346. 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ ERIC J SALSBERRY, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/23/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021          CNBB47202107MT 

FBN 20210011660     
The following person is doing busi-
ness as: FAMILY NAILS & SPA. 1270 
W FOOTHILL BLVD UPLAND, 
CA 91786;( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 
CUONG M NGUYEN 1270 W FOOT-
HILL BLVD UPLAND, CA 91786. 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ CUONG M NGUYEN, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/18/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021          CNBB47202106MT 

FBN 20210011309     
The following person is doing business as: 
THREE BEES BOUTIQUE. 22400 BAR-
TON ROAD SUITE 3 GRAND TER-
RACE, CA 92313; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); LISA 

Public Notices Public Notices Public Notices Public Notices Public Notices Public Notices Public Notices
M PANKULICS-GREEN 269 CHICKA-
DEE CIRCLE RIVERSIDE, CA 92507. 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ LISA M PANKULICS-GREEN, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/09/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021          CNBB47202105IR 

FBN 20210011792     
The following person is doing business 
as: DEERFIELD CONSTRUCTION 
SERVICES. 11354 CAMPUS ST LOMA 
LINDA, CA 92354;( PRINCIPAL PLACE 
OF BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO 
); GRACE JOY D TABINGO 11354 
CAMPUS ST LOMA LINDA, CA 92354. 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ GRACE JOY D TABINGO, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/23/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021          CNBB47202104IR 

FBN 20210011858     
The following person is doing business as: 
HACIENDA GARDEN DECOR. 3802 
BRONSON ST SAN BERNARDINO, 
CA 92407; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO 
); ANGELINA CELIS 3802 BRON-
SON ST SAN BERNARDINO, CA 
92407; EDGAR H DELGADO 3802 
BRONSON ST SAN BERNARDINO, 
CA 92407; JOSE CASTANON 2345 
N MILOR AVE RIALTO, CA 92377 
The business is conducted by: A 
GENERAL PARTNERSHIP.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ ANGELINA CELIS, 
GENERAL PARTNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/24/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021          CNBB47202103IR 

FBN 20210011868     
The following person is doing business as: 
GLEN ENTERPRISES. 23812 PROS-
PECT VALLEY DR. DIAMOND BAR, 
CA 91765; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 
RICK’S POOL SERVICE AND MAIN-
TENANCE INC. 23812 PROSPECT VAL-
LEY DR. DIAMOND BAR, CA 91765 
The business is conduct-
ed by: A CORPORATION.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ RICHARD ROBERTS, PRESIDENT 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/29/2021 

I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021          CNBB47202102CH 

FBN 20210011931     
The following person is doing business as: 
LUSSTWEAR. 747 W. SUNKIST ST ON-
TARIO, CA 91762;( PRINCIPAL PLACE 
OF BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO 
); DENISE MARJORIE SOLIS 747 W. 
SUNKIST ST. ONTARIO, CA 91762; 
ANTONIO DE JESUS ARELLANO 747 
W. SUNKIST ST. ONTARIO, CA 91762. 
The business is conducted by: A 
GENERAL PARTNERSHIP.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ DENISE MARJORIE SO-
LIS, GENERAL PARTNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/30/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/03/2021, 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 
12/24/2021          CNBB47202101MC  

FBN 20210011895     
The following person is doing business as: 
HIGH FREQUENCY BEAUTY 2454 N 
ORANGE AVE RIALTO, CA 92377; ( 
PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS SAN 
BERNARDINO ); CINTHIA F BOTELLO 
2454 N ORANGE AVE RIALTO, CA 92377. 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ CINTHIA F BOTELLO, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/29/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 
12/31/2021          CNBB48202102IR 

FBN 20210011873     
The following person is doing business 
as: ROBALO. 1720 E. D ST ONTARIO, 
CA 91764; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO );  
CRUZ A MONGE VALENZU-
ELA 1720 E. D ST ONTRIO, CA 
91764; SANTIAGO RAMIREZ 
1720 E. D ST ONTARIO, CA 91764. 
The business is conducted by: A 
GENERAL PARTNERSHIP.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ CRUZ A MONGE VALEN-
ZUELA, GENERAL PARTNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 11/29/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 
12/31/2021          CNBB48202101CV 

FBN 20210011942     
The following person is doing business as: 
QUICK STOP CONVENIENCE 1435 

N WATERMAN AVE UNIT A SAN 
BERNARDINO, CA 92404; ( PRINCI-
PAL PLACE OF BUSINESS SAN BER-
NARDINO ); [ MAILING ADDRESS 
P.O BOX 1153 SAN BERNARDINO, 
CA 92402]; DFM, INC. 1505 ½ W 9TH 
STREET SAN BERNARDINO, CA 92402 
The business is conduct-
ed by: A CORPORATION  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ DANI MHANA, PRESIDENT 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/01/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 
12/31/2021          CNBB48202103MT 

FBN 20210012052     
The following person is doing business 
as: BOLLYWOOD THREADING & 
SPA 2550 S ARCHIBALD AVE #F ON-
TARIO, CA 91761; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE 
OF BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO 
); YASMEEN CHOUDRY 2550 S AR-
CHIBALD AVE #F ONTARIO, CA 91761 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ YASMEEN CHOUDRY, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/03/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 
12/31/2021          CNBB48202104MT 

FBN 20210011960     
The following person is doing business as: 
BONANZA PLASTERING 7166 BRI-
SAS CT RANCHO CUCAMONGA, 
CA 91739; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); AN-
TONIO GOMEZ JR 7166 BRISAS CT 
RANCHO CUCAMONGA, CA 91739 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ ANTONIO GOMEZ JR. , OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/012021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 
12/31/2021          CNBB48202105MT 

FBN 20210012049     
The following person is doing business as: 
AA NUTRITION CENTER 723 N D 
ST SAN BERNARDINO, CA 92401; ( 
PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS SAN 
BERNARDINO );[ MAILING ADDRESS 
5601 STAFFORD CT CHINO HILLS, 
CA 91709]; DERAR S HUMOND 5601 
STAFFORD CT CHINO HILLS, CA 91709 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ DERAR S HUMOND, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/03/2021 

I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed 
in the office of the county clerk. A new 
fictitious business name statement must 
be filed before that time. The filing of this 
statement does not of itself authorize the use 
in this state of a fictitious business name in 
violation of the rights of another under fed-
eral, state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/10/2021, 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 
12/31/2021          CNBB48202106IR 

FBN 20210012284     
The following person is doing business as: 
WAR  GUARDIANS 1375 W. SAN BER-
NARDINO RD. #156 COVINA, CA 91722; 
( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS 
SAN BERNARDINO ); DONALD L DE-
NOYER 1375 W. SAN BERNARDINO 
RD. #15 COVINA, CA 91722; SOCORRO 
LOPEZ ZEPEDA 1375 W. SAN BER-
NARDINO RD. #156 COVINA, CA 91722 
The business is conducted by: A 
GENERAL PARTNERSHIP 
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ DONALD L. DENOY-
ER, GENERAL PARTNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/14/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202101IR

FBN 20210012258     
The following person is doing busi-
ness as: PEDRO SMOG CHECK 405 
N. WATERMAN AVE. STE B SAN 
BERNARDINO, CA 92410; ( PRIN-
CIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS SAN 
BERNARDINO ); SANDR CAR-
RANZA 405 N. WATERMAN AVE, 
STE B SAN BERNARDINO, CA 92410 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ SANDRA CARRANZA, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/132021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202102IR 

FBN 20210012015    
The following person is doing business 
as: WOLF SNACKS 255 OAK DRIVE 
LAKE ARROWHEAD, CA 92352; ( 
PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS 
SAN BERNARDINO ); [ MAIL-
ING ADDRESS PO BOX 90614 SAN 
BERNARDINO, CA 92427]; JASEN 
E MATTINGLY 255 OAK DRIVE 
LAKE ARROWWHEAD, CA 92352 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ JASEN MATTINGLY, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/03/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 

state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202103IR 

FBN 20210012049     
The following person is doing busi-
ness as: AA NUTRITION CENTER 
723 N D ST SAN BERNARDINO, 
CA 92401; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 
[ MAILING ADDRESS 5601 STAF-
FORD CT CHINO HILLS, CA 91709]; 
DERAR S HUMOUD 5601 STAF-
FORD CT CHINO HILLS, CA 91709 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ DERAR S HUMOUD, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/03/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202104IR

FBN 20210012105     
The following person is doing busi-
ness as: GALIL PRODUCTIONS 199 
STATE HWY 138 CRESTLINE, 
CA 92325; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO 
); [ MAILING ADDRESS P.O. BOX 
3727 CRESTLINE, CA 92325]; GA-
BRIEL MARCOS REMON 199 STATE 
HWY 138 CRESTLINE, CA 92325 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business name 
or names listed above on: MAR 10, 2010 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ GABRIEL MAR-
COS REMON, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/07/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202105IR 

FBN 20210012107      
The following person is doing business as: 
EMPIRE TRANSPORTATION, INC 
14840 EBONY PL FONTANA, CA 
92335; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSI-
NESS SAN BERNARDINO ); NINEO-
NINE TRANSPORTATION, INC 14840 
EBONY PL FONTANA, CA 92335 
The business is conduct-
ed by: A CORPORATION 
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ EMMANUEL LIZA-
EEAGA, PRESIDENT 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/07/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202106MT 

FBN 20210012179     
The following person is doing business 
as: TONY’S TREE SERVICE 9187 
BONITA DRIVE CHERRY VALLEY, 
CA 92223; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 

MICHAEL D CUSTER 9187 DONITA 
DRIVE CHERRY VALLEY, CA 92223 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ MICHAEL D. CUSTER, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/09/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202107MT 

FBN 20210012181    STATE-
MENT OF ABANDONMENT 
OF USE OF FICTICIOUS BUSI-
NESS NAME STAEMENT 
The following person is doing business 
as: TONY’S TREE SERVICE 35257 
WILDWOOD CANYON RD YUCAIPA, 
CA 92399; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 
ALAN L MORRIS 35257 WILDWOOD 
CANYON RD YUCAIPA, CA 92399 
The business is conducted by: AN INDI-
VIDUAL. This statement was filed with 
the County Clerk of San Bernardino County 
on 07/11/2018. Original File# 20180008027 
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business name 
or names listed above on: JUL 16, 2010 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ ALAN L. MORRIS, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/09/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202108MT 

FBN 20210012178     
The following person is doing busi-
ness as: VIZION PERFORMANCE 
1471 E HICHLAND CT ONTARIO, 
CA 91764; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 
CHRISTOPHER A TRUJILLO 1471 E 
HIGHLAND CT ONTARIO, CA 91764 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ CHRISTOPHER A. 
TRUJILLO, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/09/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202109MT 

FBN 20210012269     
The following person is doing business 
as: THE APU DOCTOR, CORP 1161 
W I STREET APT #4 ONTARIO, 
CA 91762; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE OF 
BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 
THE APU DOCTOR, CORP 1161 W I 
STREET APT #4 ONTARIO, CA 91762 
The business is conduct-
ed by: A CORPORATION  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
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ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ CARLOS QUINTEROS 
CARRILLO, PRESIDENT 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/14/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-

tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino County 
Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 12/31/2021, 
01/07/2021          CNBB49202110 

FBN 20210012288     
The following person is doing busi-
ness as: HELPING HAND MENTAL 
HALTH SERVICES INC 9923 LIME 
AVENUE FONTANA, CA 92335; ( 
PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS 
SAN BERNARDINO ); APPLE MEN-
TAL HEALTH SERVICES INC 9923 
LIME AVENUE FONTANA, CA 92335 

The business is conduct-
ed by: A CORPORATION  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 
name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ JO R.ROCA-TUAZON, PRESIDENT 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/14/2021 

I hereby certify that this copy is a correct copy 
of the original statement on file in my office 
San Bernardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 
Notice-This fictitious name statement ex-
pires five years from the date it was filed in 
the office of the county clerk. A new ficti-
tious business name statement must be filed 
before that time. The filing of this statement 
does not of itself authorize the use in this 
state of a fictitious business name in viola-
tion of the rights of another under federal, 
state, or common law (see Section 14400 
et seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino Coun-
ty Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 

12/31/2021, 01/07/2021          CN-
BB49202111MT 

FBN 20210012106     
The following person is doing business as: 
K-MARTINEZ CONSTRUCTION 764 
N. DALLAS AVE. SAN BERNARDI-
NO, CA 92410; ( PRINCIPAL PLACE 
OF BUSINESS SAN BERNARDINO ); 
KEVIN G MARTINEZ 764 N. DALLAS 
AVE SAN BERNARDINO, CA 92410 
The business is conduct-
ed by: AN INDIVIDUAL.  
The registrant commenced to transact 
business under the fictitious business 

name or names listed above on: N/A 
By signing, I declare that all information 
in this statement is true and correct. A reg-
istrant who declares as true information 
which he or she knows to be false is guilty 
of a crime (B&P Code 179130. I am also 
aware that all information on this state-
ment becomes Public Record upon filing. 
s/ KEVIN G. MARTINEZ, OWNER 
Statement filed with the County Clerk 
of San Bernardino on: 12/07/2021 
I hereby certify that this copy is a 
correct copy of the original state-
ment on file in my office San Ber-
nardino County Clerk By:/Deputy 

Notice-This fictitious name statement 
expires five years from the date it was 
filed in the office of the county clerk. 
A new fictitious business name state-
ment must be filed before that time. 
The filing of this statement does not of 
itself authorize the use in this state of a 
fictitious business name in violation of 
the rights of another under federal, state, 
or common law (see Section 14400 et 
seq., Business and Professions Code). 
Published in the San Bernardino Coun-
ty Sentinel 12/17/2021, 12/24/2021, 
12/31/2021, 01/07/2021          CNB-
B49202112IR 

 

On November 1, in a 
complaint sworn out and 
filed by Deputy District 
Attorney Britt Imes, Rodri-
guez was charged with two 
counts of obstructing a po-
lice officer/resisting arrest; 
two counts of disturbing a 
public meeting, conspiracy 
to commit a crime and dis-
rupting a business opera-
tion – stemming from his 
actions on June 2, July 6 and 
July 20, 2021.

In a separate complaint, 
Imes on behalf of the San 
Bernardino County District 
Attorney’s Office and the 
People of the State of Cali-
fornia charged Gomez with 
one misdemeanor count 
of PC148(a)1, resisting, ob-
structing or delaying of a 
peace officer and one mis-
demeanor count of PC242 
– battery, both stemming 
from the June 2 incident 
and additionally charged 
her with two misdemeanor 
counts of PC148(a)1 – resist-
ing, obstructing or delaying 
of a peace officer and one 
count of PC403 – distur-
bance of a public meeting, 
relating to her action on July 
20. Gomez was not crimi-
nally charged in the goings-
on of July 6.

While Gomez and Ro-
driguez are considered co-
defendants with regards to 
the crimes they are alleged 
to have engaged in on June 
2 and July 20, Rodriquez, 
remarkably, has not waived 
his right to a speedy trial. He 
is therefore being tried sepa-
rately from Gomez, who 
has consented to a delay.

At the very least, the 
criminal filing against 
Gomez and her sidekick 
was intended take Gomez 
aback, knock the wind out 
of her sails and illustrate 
in no uncertain terms that 
she is not the force driving 
things in Victorville or any-
where else. It was hoped that 
the criminal filing would do 
more than that; on top of the 
cascade of negative public-
ity Gomez had already sus-
tained, it was figured that 
criminal charges, the public-
ity of a trial and an eventual 
conviction might very well 
bring to a close Gomez’s 

run as a politician, rendering 
her reelection to the council 
in 2024 or election to any 
other office highly unlikely. 
It went without saying that it 
was governmental authority 
that was in control. It was no 
secret that Gomez was pe-
nurious and Rodriguez was 
equally impoverished. Nei-
ther had the means to secure 
top drawer nor even middle 
drawer legal representation. 
Gomez, in her function as a 
city official, long before had 
demonstrated she hadn’t a 
jot of procedural expertise, 
and there was nothing to 
suggest she or Rodriguez 
knew anything about the 
law. Both were on a track, 
or so it seemed, to perdition. 

In less than a month, 
however, Rodriguez was 
able to reverse the tables. 

Under the Sixth Amend-
ment to the U.S. Constitu-
tion, the criminally accused 
have a right to a speedy trial.  
In accordance with Cali-
fornia law and precedent, 
a speedy trial is defined 
as within 60 days of being 
charged for felonies and 
30 days for misdemeanors. 
Since the complaint against 
Rodriguez had been execut-
ed on November 1, prosecu-
tors  had until, presumably, 
December 1 to initiate the 
trial. Meanwhile the cases 
against Gomez and Rodri-
guez during the month of 
November had wended their 
procedural way into the 
courtrooms of no fewer than 
six judges - David Driscoll, 
Christopher Pallone, Kawi-
ka Smith, Dwight Moore, 
Scott Seeley and Ronald 
Gilbert, all of whom at some 
level recognized the matter 
for the political show event 
that is and most of whom 
wanted nothing to do with 
it. One by one each man-
aged, or seemed to manage, 
to slip out from underneath 
it as the procedure moved 
on into the courtroom of the 
next jurist. With each suc-
ceeding day, the December 
1 deadline loomed closer 
and closer and Rodriguez 
had not waived his right to 
a speedy trial. The assump-
tion on the prosecutorial 
side was that given his lack 
of sophistication and the 
degree to which he was ill-
equipped to engage in any 
sort of criminal defense, 
Rodriguez would naturally 
want to delay the proceed-
ings. November turned to 

December. 
On December 1, the 

case against Rodriguez had 
made its way into the court-
room of a seventh judge 
– Judge John Vander Feer. 
Representing Rodriguez 
was Deputy Public Defend-
er Matthew Canty. Deputy 
District Attorney Justin 
Crocker, who was not in 
the courtroom but was ap-
pearing telephonically, told 
Judge Vander Feer the pros-
ecution was not ready for 
trial, had never indicated it 
was ready for trial, and had 
not secured its witnesses. 

On December 2, again 
before Judge Vander Feer, 
Canty was representing 
Rodriguez. The prosecu-
tor’s office, which had so 
confidently filed the matter 
a month and a day previ-
ously, had scrambled to get 
there. The lawyer who it 
was intended would take 
the matter to trial, assuming 
it went to trial, was Deputy 
District Attorney Jason 
Wilkinson. Wilkinson, 
however, was engaged else-
where. Appearing on behalf 
of the People of the State of 
California was Supervising 
Deputy District Attorney 
Britt Imes, who had filed 
the case against Gomez and 
Rodriguez.

 Imes original involve-
ment in the case had been 
more of a psychological tac-
tic than anything else. For 
more than a decade-and-a-
half, Imes has functioned as 
one of the district attorney’s 
office’s leading prosecutors, 
assigned  to some of the 
most serious matters in the 
county – murders, multiple 
murders, gangland activ-
ity involving lifetime crimi-
nals trafficking in mas-
sive amounts of narcotics 
or participating in layered 
conspiracies. No one seri-
ously contemplated having 
him following through on 
the prosecution of misde-
meanors normally reserved 
for recently hired deputy 
prosecutors who had just 
passed the bar, let alone mi-
nor issues involving vaping 
in a public place or speaking 
out of turn or too loudly at 
council meeting. With Imes 
there, Judge Vander Feer on 
the morning of December 2 
determined that the parties 
were ready to go to trial and 
assigned the case to Judge 
Kawika Smith in Victor-
ville Department 5.

The selection of Judge 
Kawika Smith was an inter-
esting one. He had been on 
the bench on December 2 
four months to the day, hav-
ing been elevated to a judge-
ship by Governor Gavin 
Newsom in July, where-
upon he was sworn in on 
August 2. A Democrat, he 
had spent his entire law ca-
reer previously in San Ber-
nardino County as a mem-
ber of the public defender’s 
office, where he had been 
hired in 1995 and where he 
had been promoted to a su-
pervisor in 2014. As some-
one who was accustomed 
to defending the criminally 
accused, Judge Smith as ju-
rist with the San Bernardino 
County Superior Court was 
somewhat akin to a fish on 
land. Throughout the San 
Bernardino County court 
system the watchword has 
long been that the benefit 
of the doubt should be pro-
vided to those who repre-
sent the law and advocate 
on behalf of its enforcement 
and application – police of-
ficers, sheriff’s deputies and 
the prosecutor’s office – and 
that technicalities in the law 
should not be applied or in-
terpreted to allow the guilty 
to walk free. In the San Ber-
nardino County Superior 
Court, a consistent standard 
is that the accused are en-
titled to a presumption of 
innocence only upon each 
making a demonstration of 
that innocence. While Gov-
ernor Newsom’s appoint-
ment entitled Judge Smith 
to his place on the bench, he 
yet needs, to be granted full 
entrance into the inner sanc-
tum of Brethren and Sistren 
arbiters who embody the 
traditional spirit of San Ber-
nardino County’s ultimate 
lawgivers, to demonstrate 
that he is prepared to func-
tion in accordance with the 
values of the Victorville 
and High Desert political 
and legal establishment and 
hold accountable those who 
break the law and defy the 
conventions of decent so-
ciety and the Republican 
ethos that is in ascendancy 
locally. As such, he was 
under tremendous pressure 
to keep the prosecution of 
Rodriguez and Gomez on 
track. 

Judge Smith had no idea 
that Rodriguez’s trial was 
to commence that day in 
his courtroom until liter-

ally minutes before it began 
and he learned that Judge 
Vander Feer has assigned 
the matter to him forthwith.  

Judge Smith’s first major 
test came that day, Decem-
ber 2, when Gomez was 
present in the courtroom as 
an observer of the process 
to mete out justice to Ro-
driguez. The prosecutors, 
seizing upon the prospect 
that Gomez might be a wit-
ness in the case, wanted 
her removed. Judge Smith 
ordered Gomez to not have 
contract with the other po-
tential witnesses, and she 
was ordered as well to not 
enter the courthouse park-
ing lot or the courthouse un-
til further notice of the court. 
The court minutes hinted at 
the elements of Gomez’s 
personality and relation-
ship with authority that had 
led to that juncture, stating, 
‘The record will reflect that 
Blanca Gomez absconded 
from the courtroom while 
the court was giving orders 
to her and was returned to 
the courtroom by the bailiff. 
Also, while the court was 
giving orders to Blanca Go-
mez, her back was turned to 
the court.”

Judge Smith’s second test 
came on December 6, when 
he heard Canty’s arguments 
with regard to a Penal Code 
1382 motion he had filed, 
which propounded that the 
case against Rodriguez had 
to be dismissed because his 
right to a speedy trial had 
been violated. Though he 
had sufficient grounds for 
granting the motion given 
that more than thirty days 
had elapsed from the filing 
of the charges against Ro-
driguez and the commence-
ment of his trial, Judge 
Smith denied that motion, 
reasoning that Rodriguez 
had been arraigned on No-
vember 3 and the disheveled 
shuffling of Imes into his 
courtroom on December 2 
sufficed as the beginning of 
Rodriguez’s trial.

An atmosphere of show 
trial spectacle hovers about 
the case. Not one, not two, 
not three but four prospec-
tive jury fields were hurried-
ly put together by the court 
as potential panels to assess 
Rodriguez’s guilt or inno-
cence and brought into the 
courtroom, the first on De-
cember 2. After question-
ing of the men and women, 
known as voir dire, began, 

two of those prospective ju-
rors were dismissed, but the 
balance returned the next 
day, a Friday. The day ended 
without a jury and alternates 
being chosen. On Monday, 
December 6, the jurors 
from the previous Thurs-
day and Friday, referred to 
as Panel A, had returned, 
augmented by another set 
of potential jurors, that be-
ing Panel B. They waited 
outside the courtroom while 
inside the courtroom Canty 
asserted that the prosecu-
tion should be banned from 
calling any of its scheduled 
witnesses because the pros-
ecution had not provided 
timely disclosure of those 
witnesses to the defense 
team, which has a right un-
der state evidentiary rules 
and the U.S. Constitution to 
examine ahead of time the 
information, evidence and 
witnesses to be used by the 
prosecution. Judge Smith 
denied that motion. 

The focus of the court, 
the prosecution and the de-
fense then returned to the 
jury panels. Canty made 
a motion to dismiss all of 
the jurors because of an 
apparent error by the court 
prejudicial to the defendant. 
Judge Smith dismissed all 
of the jurors, both Panel A 
and Panel B.

On December 7, Wilkin-
son and Canty engaged in 
some low intensity legal 
sparring, and Judge Smith 
agreed to hold a bail hearing 
for Rodriguez the next day. 

Early on December 8, 
Judge Smith heard from 
Canty that witnesses he 
considered crucial to the 
case and whom he intended 
to call - Mayor Debra Jones; 
Mayor Jones’ husband, Er-
nest Jones; Victorville City 
Manager Keith Metzler; 
Victorville City Attorney 
Andre de Bortnowsky; As-
sistant to the City Manager 
Jenelle Davidson; and Vic-
torville Municipal Purchas-
ing Services Manager John 
Mendiola – were resisting 
having to testify and were 
ducking subpoenas.  There 
was discussion relating to 
juror confidentiality issues, 
apparently pertaining to 
potential tainting of the jury 
pool by the prosecution and 
members of the Victorville 
political establishment hos-
tile to Gomez and therefore 
hostile to Rodriguez. 
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Thereafter the court and 
attorneys devoted them-
selves to considering a third 
group of prospective jurors 
present that day, designated 
Panel C. Due to undisclosed 
considerations, Panel C in 
its entirely was dismissed. 

Canty made a motion for 
dismissal based upon due 
process violations, which 
was taken under submission 
by Judge Smith. 

A fourth jury panel was 
considered, and after ques-
tioning and the dismissal 
of one of the prospective ju-
rors,  a jury to hear the case 
was impaneled and sworn 
in. The complaint against 
Rodriguez was read in open 
court.

Ultimately, outside the 
presence of the jury, Judge 
Smith denied the motion to 
dismiss the case and during 
a bond hearing ruled that 
Rodriguez’s bail would re-
main in place and he would 
not be released on his own 
recognizance.

On December 9, what 
was considered to be the of-
ficial sixth day of trial, prior 
to the jury coming into the 
courtroom, Judge Smith 

granted the prosecution’s 
motion to dismiss one of 
the resisting arrest/obstruct-
ing a police officer charges 
against Rodriguez. Indica-
tions were made that the 
trial would run, most likely, 
until December 23.

At 9:08 a.m. the opening 
statements by the prosecu-
tion began, followed by the 
defense’s opening state-
ments, all of which were 
concluded by 9:37 a.m.

Thereafter came the tes-
timony of Maria Weatherby, 
an employee at the Victor-
ville Panera Bread bakery-
café.

Upon Weatherby’s tes-
timony concluding, pros-
ecution witness Robert 
Harriman began his testi-
mony. His testimony upon 
conclusion was followed 
by testimony from another 
prosecution witness, Jorge 
Duran. Duran’s testimony 
had not concluded when 
the day’s court proceedings 
ended.

Duran returned to testify 
early Friday, December 10.

A video of the June 2 
incident at Panera Bread 
café was played for the jury. 
Duran’s testimony resumed 
and a second video was 
played for the jury. Hearings 
were held outside the pres-
ence of the jury. Duran’s 
testimony before the jury 
resumed.

Further off-the-record 
exchanges occurred involv-
ing the judge, prosecutor 

and defense.
After 3 p.m. a second 

amended criminal com-
plaint against Rodriguez 
was read.

Duran resumed his tes-
timony after further off-the-
record discussion, Canty 
made a motion to dismiss 
the charges against his cli-
ent. Judge Smith denied the 
motion after the prosecution 
argued in opposition.

The trial resumed this 
week on Monday, De-
cember 13 and continued 
through Friday. 

By Monday, the court 
had become extremely 
self conscious about the 
proceedings against Ro-
driguez to the point that in 
its routine record keeping 
of the proceeding, it grew 
apprehensively secretive. 
Whereas the court min-
utes had previously been 
forthcoming in disclosing 
the nature of the discussion 
between the attorneys and 
the court, including either 
generic or precise descrip-
tions of the motions made 
and the court’s rulings, that 
specificity ended abruptly 
on December 13. Included 
in the informational black-
out were identifications of 
the witnesses testifying. 

It is unknown, precisely, 
what triggered the court 
cutting off the informa-
tional flow relating to the 
Rodriguez trial.  Of some 
embarrassment to the court, 
apparently, is what was 

termed the “squandering” 
of an increasingly important 
court resource, that being 
jury panels, during the cur-
rent circumstance involving 
limitations brought on by 
the COVID crisis. The San 
Bernardino County Supe-
rior Court has consistently 
evoked emergency orders 
suspending defendants’ 
rights to speedy trials on 
matters of far greater seri-
ousness than the low-level 
misdemeanors under ex-
amination in the Rodriguez 
case. Earlier this year,  the 
court and the prosecutor’s 
office three times refused to 
accommodate a defendant, 
charged with murder and 
three felony enhancements, 
who has insisted upon go-
ing to trial at once without 
any further waiving of his 
right to a speedy trial. That 
defendant was denied a 
speedy trial on the basis of 
the court’s assertion that the 
COVID-19 circumstance 
made it so a courtroom for 
such a lengthy trial could 
not be secured and a jury 
to hear the case could not 
be impaneled. In contrast, 
in Rodriguez’s case, involv-
ing what were originally six 
misdemeanors which on 
a granted motion from the 
prosecution has been re-
duced to five misdemeanor 
counts, the court indulged 
the prosecution in facilitat-
ing bringing the matter to 
trial at once, recruiting not 
just one but four prospective 

juries to hear the case, dis-
missing three of those pan-
els after they were brought 
to the courthouse and seated 
in Judge Smith’s courtroom. 

As of Monday, virtually 
the only information avail-
able from the court record 
is that proceedings were 
held, Judge Smith was the 
judicial officer, Doreen 
Smith served as the judge’s 
assistant, Michelle Swal, 
Sara Guillen, Numia Fata  
and Tracy Nestle were the 
court reporters, S. Himes 
served as the bailiff, that 
Rodriguez was present and 
in custody and that Wilkin-
son and Canty appeared for 
the prosecution and defense, 
respectively, with Imes sub-
stituting for Wilkinson on 
December 15. 

Reportedly, Judge 
Smith, while adhering to 
the expectation that he allow 
the criminal proceedings to 
continue, has grown highly 
disturbed at the manner 
in which he and his court-
room have been utilized to 
straitjacket Rodriguez into 
a criminal case ultimately 
aimed at criminalizing Go-
mez for her political activity, 
lack of social grace, dearth 
of politesse and general in-
civility, which while grat-
ing and aggravating, do not 
rise to the level of criminal 
behavior. Hence the change 
in the openness and trans-
parency with which the pro-
ceedings in Judge Smith’s 
courtroom were formerly 

reported on the county’s 
court website, such that now 
he is limiting to the greatest 
extent that he can the dam-
age to his reputation to be 
wrought as he presides over 
what larger and larger num-
bers of the county’s residents 
now recognize as a political 
prosecution. Nevertheless, 
in virtually all of his rulings 
Judge Smith comes across 
as bending over backwards 
to accommodate the district 
attorney’s office.  

With the restriction on 
information emanating 
from the courtroom, it is 
largely unknown to what 
degree Judge Smith will 
ultimately comply with the 
wishes of the San Bernardi-
no County/Victorville po-
litical establishment, which 
has put a high premium on 
getting convictions against 
first Rodriguez and then 
Gomez, and simultaneously 
limit Canty in the current 
trial from exploring, with re-
gard to the July 20 incident, 
the comportment of others 
on the opposite side of the 
political divide between Go-
mez and her political rivals, 
in particular Mayor Jones’s 
husband Ernest Jones, who 
engaged in activity no dif-
ferently than Rodriguez 
and were not themselves 
arrested, charged or in any 
fashion held to account for 
their behavior.

-Mark Gutglueck

Thereafter, according to 
Parker’s game plan, the city 
is to “to assemble the fi-
nancing team, and prepare 
related legal documents 
for subsequent council ap-
proval of the issuance of 
the 2022 water bonds” to be 
augmented with city staff 
taking measures “to prepare 
the necessary legal docu-
ments for an internal gener-
al fund lease revenue bond 
issue (sale) for purchase by 
the water and sewer funds.”

City officials maintain 
that by issuing pension ob-
ligation bonds at a lower in-
terest rate than the percent-
age of payment demanded 
annually by the California 
Public Employees Retire-
ment System and which that 
system will continue to de-
mand in the future, the city 
can reap a relative savings in 
the millions of dollars over 
what will otherwise be re-
quired for it to meet its pen-
sion system obligation going 
forward. 

Legal experts say the 

plan as being hatched by 
Parker entails some risk, 
as funds in the city’s water 
department accounts must 
remain sequestered and 
cannot, under California 
law, be utilized for anything 
other than water operations 
or providing capital im-
provements for the drafting 
of, storage of, distribution 
of and/or improving the 
quality of water. Using that 
money to pay for pensions 
or any other purpose would 
run, those attorneys say, 
afoul of the law.

The city, however, is in a 
financial fix, and desperate 
circumstances call for bold 
action, city officials say. 

A major factor in how 
Upland got to this point con-
sisted of the depredations of 
John Pomierski, who served 
as Upland’s mayor from 
2000 to 2011. Taking all or-
der of bribes from individu-
als and businesses that had 
applications for franchises, 
contracts or project approv-
als at City Hall, Pomierski’s 
activity came to the atten-
tion of a wide cross section 
of city employees. With the 
assistance of his handpicked 
city manager, Robb Quinc-
ey, Pomierski arranged to 
buy the silence of those mu-

nicipal workers by offering 
them employment contract 
enhancements that included 
a significant increase in 
the pension payouts those 
employees would receive 
through the California Pub-
lic Employees Retirement 
System.

Ultimately, Pomierski 
and Quincey were caught. 
After an extensive investi-
gation by the FBI, Pomier-
ski was indicted on bribery 
charges in 2011 and convict-
ed in 2012, whereupon he 
was sentenced to two years 
in a federal penitentiary. 
Quincey, who was fired in 
2011, was charged by the 
San Bernardino County 
District Attorney’s Office in 
2012 with misappropriation 
of public funds, gaining per-
sonal interest from a public 
contract and perjury. In 
2014, after extended plea ne-
gotiations with prosecutors, 
he pleaded guilty to reduced 
charges.

Despite Pomierski’s and 
Quincey’s legal travails, 
their coconspirators in the 
scams they had pulled – the 
city employees who had 
maintained their silence 
about what they knew was 
going on at City Hall – con-
tinue to reap the fruit of the 

arrangement they had made 
with the disgraced mayor 
and city manager to keep 
the corruption at City Hall 
under wraps. None of those 
employees were ever asked 
to undo the generous salary 
increases and accompany-
ing pension enhancements 
they were provided during 
the Pomierski administra-
tion.

Consequently, the city’s 
pension debt – known in 
municipal parlance as an 
unfunded liability – contin-
ued to escalate at an astro-
nomical rate.

As of June 2012, the 
City of Upland had an 
$88,994,066 unfunded 
pension liability. That debt 
had reached $99,976,917 as 
of June 30, 2019, and then 
climbed more steeply there-
after, hitting $112,039,675 
at mid-fiscal year of 2019-
20 and $120,920,721 as of 
June 30, 2020. Unofficial 
documentation available to 
the Sentinel suggests that by 
March 2021, Upland’s un-
funded pension liability had 
climbed to $130,185,277. 
Given recent earnings by the 
California Public Employ-
ees’ Retirement System’s 
investments, according to 
Parker, the city’s actual but 

somewhat dated actuarial li-
ability is $127,706,000.  

In fiscal year 2020-21, 
20.65 percent of the city’s 
operating costs were devot-
ed to paying those who were 
no longer actively working 
for the city, with $8,996,364 
of the city’s $43,559,950.78 
general fund budget being 
utilized in paying off its 
pension debt.

Projections are that 11 
years from now, in 2032, 
with more and more of the 
city’s current employees 
joining the rolls of the city’s 
retirees drawing pensions 
at ever higher and higher 
rates, the city will be ex-
pending nearly 50 percent 
of its operating budget on 
paying pensions to former 
city employees, resulting 
in the city either drastically 
reducing the municipal ser-
vices it provides, declaring 
bankruptcy or disincorpo-
rating to allow the City of 
Ontario, the City of Rancho 
Cucamonga or the County 
of San Bernardino to inherit 
the burden of continuing to 
administer government in 
the 15.62-square mile city.

At present, the current 
city council is afraid to 
request that the city’s mu-
nicipal employees unions 

have the employees they 
represent give back the gen-
erous pension allotments 
made during the Pomierski 
regime or, in the alterna-
tive, allow the exorbitant 
pensions to continue but 
have the employees pay for 
them through their salaries. 
Seeking such a reversal of 
the  concessions made to 
the city’s public employees 
unions in the past might 
trigger the city employee 
unions to run campaigns to 
keep the current members 
of the city council from 
being reelected. As a con-
sequence, the city council 
asked Parker to come up 
with a way to pass the city’s 
past and current financial 
commitments on to the chil-
dren and grandchildren of 
the city’s current taxpayers.

In response Parker for-
mulated the plan to issue 
$120 million in pension ob-
ligation bonds. The How-
ard Jarvis Taxpayers Asso-
ciation, however, stepped in 
and contested that approach, 
and the city abandoned it in 
October. 

The plan to issue the wa-
ter bonds and general fund 
lease revenue bonds is the 
latest permutation of that 
strategy, 
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